



# Work & Careers in Australian Universities: Report on Employee Survey

Gender and Employment Equity: Strategies for Advancement in Australian Universities

© October 2012

Published by the Centre for Work, Organisation and Wellbeing (WOW), Griffith University.

http://www.griffith.edu.au/business-government/centre-work-organisation-wellbeing

Street & Postal Address

Business 3 Building (N63) Griffith University 170 Kessels Road Nathan Qld 4111

Information about the Work & Careers In Australia Universities can be obtained on the Project website at:

http://www.griffith.edu.au/business-government/centre-work-organisation-wellbeing/research/regulation-institutions/projects/work-careers-australian-universities

Report prepared by: Professor Glenda Strachan, Dr Carolyn Troup, Professor David Peetz, Professor Gillian Whitehouse, Dr Kaye Broadbent and Assoc. Professor Janis Bailey.

ISBN: 978-1-921760-91-4

Title

Work and Careers in Australian Universities: Report on Employee Survey

Citation

Strachan, G., Troup, C., Peetz, D., Whitehouse, G., Broadbent, K., & Bailey, J. (2012) Work and Careers in Australian Universities: Report on Employee Survey. Centre for Work, Organisation and Wellbeing, Griffith University.

# Gender and Employment Equity: Strategies for Advancement in Australian Universities

This report on Surveys conducted for the Australian Research Linkage Grant LPO991191 presents preliminary findings from surveys conducted for an Australian Research Council Linkage Grant (LPO991191) titled *Gender and Employment Equity: Strategies for Advancement in Australian Universities.* The views expressed herein are those of the authors and are not necessarily those of the Australian Research Council.

The **Chief Investigators** are Professor Glenda Strachan (Griffith University), Professor Gillian Whitehouse (University of Queensland), Professor David Peetz (Griffith University), Assoc. Professor Janis Bailey (Griffith University) & Dr Kaye Broadbent (Griffith University).

The research team members included Dr Emma Ruckley, Dr Chris Kynaston, Dr Carolyn Troup, and PhD candidates Ms Robyn May, Ms. Brona Farrelly.

The **Research Partners are** Universities Australia Executive Women (UAEW), National Tertiary Education Union (NTEU), UniSuper.

The **Advisory group included members** from Universities Australia Executive Women (UAEW), National Tertiary Education Union (NTEU), UniSuper and Queensland Industrial Relations Commission (QIRC).

**Contact for follow up:** Professor Glenda Strachan, Department of Employment Relations and Human Resources, Griffith Business School, Griffith University, Nathan Campus, g.strachan@griffith.edu.au

# **Acknowledgements**

The researchers would like to express their gratitude to the universities which participated in the survey and especially to the staff members who found the time in their busy lives to complete the survey.

# **Contents**

Acl	knowledgements	iii
Section 1	1: Introduction and Methodology	1
1.1	Introduction	1
1.2	2 Methodology	2
1.3	B Data Collection Procedure	3
1.4	Response Rates	3
1.5	Presentation of Data	5
Section 2	2: Professional/General Staff	7
2.1	Demographic Characteristics	7
2.2	2 Employment Characteristics	8
2.3	3 Working Hours	11
2.4	Classification Review	12
2.5	Job Satisfaction, Security and Future Intentions	13
2.6	Career and Job History	15
2.7	Career Support and Difficulties	18
2.8	3 Work and Family	22
2.9	Parental Leave	26
2.1	0 Flexible Work Arrangements	27
2.1	1 Income	28
2.1	2 Retirement	29
Section 3	3: Academic Staff	31
3.1	Demographic Characteristics	31
3.2	2 Employment Characteristics	32
3.3	Working Hours and Workload	35
3.4	Job Satisfaction, Security and Future Intentions	38
3.5	Career and Job History	41
3.6	Career Support and Difficulties	46
3.7	Work and Family	50
3.8	Parental Leave	54
3.9	Flexible Work Arrangements	55
3.1	0 Income	56
2.1	1 Potiroment	EG

Sect	ion 4:	Sessional Teaching Staff	. 59
	4.1	Demographic Characteristics	. 59
	4.2	Employment Characteristics	. 60
	4.3	Working Hours and Workload	. 61
	4.4	Job Satisfaction, Security and Future Intentions	. 63
	4.5	Career and Job History	. 65
	4.6	Career Support and Difficulties	. 67
	4.7	Work and Family	. 70
	4.8	Parental Leave	. 74
	4.9	Income	. 75
	4.10	Retirement	. 76

# **Section 1: Introduction and Methodology**

#### 1.1 Introduction

The Work and Careers in Australian Universities Survey was conducted as part of the Australian Research Council Linkage Grant Project LP0991191: *Gender and Employment Equity: Strategies for Advancement in Australian Universities.* The overall aim of the project is to advance understanding of existing gender inequalities in Australia which remain, despite increasing gender equity policy and attention to work and family policy.

A study of the university sector permits a detailed examination of organisational practice in a sector which is 'high performing' in equity. Universities in Australia have extensive gender equity policies and this industry has the greatest proportion of organisations with the national accolade for high performance in gender equity, the Employer of Choice for Women award administered by Australian Government statutory authority, the Equal Opportunity for Women in the Workplace Agency. Yet despite these policies, pronounced gender inequalities remain in universities.

Through a detailed examination of the inter-related nature of barriers, organisational practices and outcomes, this study seeks to identify strategies for advancement to ensure Australia's future university workforce is based on sustainable, equitable practices.

The specific aims of the project are:

- (a) To provide a comprehensive analysis of the gendered nature of employment, working conditions and career patterns of university staff, with emphasis on key points in the career life cycle for:
  - (i) women in senior academic, professional and management positions;
  - (ii) classifications and career paths of general staff, especially the female-dominated administration stream; and
  - (iii) casual teaching and research staff with particular reference to female employees.
- (b) To provide a detailed explanation of the underlying influences on the (re)production of gender pay inequity in universities, with specific attention to the gendered impact of recent changes in the sector and the ways in which these intersect with gender equity and work/family policy innovations.
- (c) To devise practical strategies to promote gender equity in modern universities. These results will be applicable in other industry sectors.

#### 1.2 Methodology

The study employed a multi-level design with information collected at the organisational and employee level. The employee level survey instruments were developed to enable comparison with earlier research in the Australian university sector conducted by Probert, Ewer & Whiting (1998). To ensure the sample was representative of university workers across Australia a subset of the contactable population were randomly selected from each participating university. This target group received both online and hard copy surveys. These details are discussed in the section on data collection procedure.

The Work and Careers in Australian Universities Survey consists of three survey instruments designed to collect information on working life among university employees. In May 2011 the survey instruments were piloted at one university. A total of 244 university workers from each of the three staff groups participated in the pilot. A number of questions were revised and dropped from the final instruments which consisted of approximately 150 questions in each.

The three groups of employees are defined by staff classification and employment agreement type below are:

- ♦ Group 1. Professional/General (fixed term or continuing)
- Group 2. Academic (fixed term or continuing)
- Group 3. Sessional Teaching Staff (engaged on a casual, that is hourly, basis only as per last pay period prior to study launch).

All groups of staff were asked a broad range of questions on work life including:

- demographic questions including country of birth;
- educational qualifications;
- job details and classification;
- income;
- working hours;
- job satisfaction and security;
- details about career history, assistance with career, and future intentions;
- promotion or reclassification;
- work and family issues including parental leave and flexible work;
- retirement income.

Information collected from sessional teaching staff was varied to reflect their working conditions and included specific questions about the nature of the work they were undertaking. In universities this group of staff are variously referred to as sessional staff or casual staff. In this report we refer to them as sessional teaching staff.

#### 1.3 Data Collection Procedure

Following ethics clearance, negotiations were held with senior university staff, and 19 universities agreed to participate in the study. The survey was administered as an online survey and in hard copy. The data collection was undertaken by the Institute of Social Science Research at the University of Queensland (ISSR). Participating universities provided a sample data file containing contact details of employees for each of three staff groups to the data collection agency. The total number of contactable university workers was n=80,868, which was made up of 30% academic employees (n=24165) 41% professional/general staff (n=32983) and 29% sessional employees (n=23720).

From the contactable sample a random sample of target employees from the professional /general staff (n=250) and from the academic staff (n=250) at each of the participating universities was selected. Target respondents were sent a hard copy survey as well as having the option to complete the survey online. It was not possible to do this with the sessional employees due to lack of reliable address details for these workers. There was some variation in the procedures for delivering surveys to university staff. The majority of university staff were contacted directly by the data collection agency and received an email invitation with a link to the online survey, with the target group also being mailed a hard copy with a reply paid envelope enclosed. Four of the 19 universities chose to distribute the survey link invitation and hard copy surveys via their own internal distribution processes.

Data collection was undertaken between August 2011 and January 2012 at 19 universities across Australia. Each of the universities commenced participation in the study at different times but followed the same data collection process. Initial contact was made with employees with a link to the online survey. One week after the initial invitation target respondents were sent a hard copy questionnaire. Target respondents also received a follow-up mail reminder and 2 email reminders at 4 and 6 weeks after the start of the survey. Non-target respondents received two email reminders. At one university, only sessional employees received the survey.

#### 1.4 Response Rates

Of the contactable sample (n=80,868) there were 23,869 people who returned a survey. Of these 1875 participants provided incomplete surveys. This report provides information on 21,994 university employees who completed useable data, representing an overall response rate of 27%. The response rate within each of the staff groups was 35% for academic staff,

32 % for professional staff and 12% for sessional staff. Detailed response rates are displayed in tables 1,2 and 3.

Table 1: Response Rates by university type

			Acader	nic Staff	Gener	General Staff	
	Universities in the study	Total Sample <sup>1</sup>	Target Group	Non- Target Group	Target Group	Non- Target Group	Non-Target Group
	N	%	%	%	%	%	%
Group of Eight Universities (ANU, Adelaide, UWA, Melbourne, Monash, UQ, Sydney, UNSW)	5	27	44	28	45	29	15
Innovation Research Universities Australia (Charles Darwin, Flinders, Griffith, James Cook, La Trobe, Murdoch, Newcastle)	4	29	57	38	53	31	9
Australian Technology Network Universities (Curtin, SA, RMIT, UTS, QUT)	2	22	50	31	54	28	9
Unaligned Universities (Macquarie SCU, UNE, UWS, Wollongong, Deakin, Ballarat, Swinburne, Victoria, Bond, CSU, USQ, Sunshine Coast, Notre Dame, CSU, ECU, Tasmania, Canberra, ACU)	8	30	51	37	54	31	14

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> based on combined contactable populations supplied by participating universities.

NB: There were no sessional teaching staff in the target respondent group.

Table 2: Respondents and response rates by staff group and gender

	Respon	idents i	n the stu	ıdy					DEEWF	R Popul	ation Stat	istics 2		
	Gene	eral	Acad	emic	Sessi	onal	Tot Respor		Gen	eral	Acad	emic	Tot	al
	Ν	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	Ν	%	N	%
Respondents:														
Women	7432	70	4311	51	1664	57	13407	61	21809	66	10861	45	32670	57
Men	3250	30	4080	49	1254	43	8584	39	11362	34	13481	55	24843	43
Total	10683	100	8391	100	2918	100	21991	100	33171	100	24342	100	57513	100
Contactable population	32983		24165		23720		80868		-		-		-	
Response rate	32%		35%		12%		27%		-		-		-	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The total responses were 21994, but 3 respondents did not identify their gender.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>2011 DEEWR university staff statistics for the universities that participated in the study – taken from table 2.6 number of full-time and fractional full-time for academic and non-academic staff.

Table 3: Breakdown of staff group by target and non-target groups

		Ger	eral			Acad	lemic		Sessi	onal		Total	Sample	
	Targ	jet	Non-T	arget	Tarç	get	Non-T	arget	Non-ta	arget	Tarç	get	Non- target	
Respondents	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%			N	%
Women	1508	69	5924	69	1076	50	3235	52	1664	57	2584	60	10823	61
Men	665	31	2585	31	1071	50	3009	48	1254	43	1736	40	6848	39
Total Responses	2173	100	8509	100	2147	100	6244	100	2918	100	4320	100	17671	100
Contactable population	4252		28731		4285		19880		23720		8537		72331	
Response Rates	51 %	•	30 %	•	50 %	, D	31 %	•	12 %	)	51 %	•	24%	

#### 1.5 Presentation of Data

The data are presented for each staff group: professional/general staff, academic and sessional teaching staff and are presented separately for women and men. They have been presented merely to highlight where differences may exist, but care needs to be taken when interpreting these comparisons. In most tables the number of staff who responded to each question are reported alongside percentages among women, men and total sample. There are a few tables where we report percentages only. In these tables the number of missing cases for each staff group is less than five % of the total staff group sample.

#### Section 2: Professional/General Staff

This section reports the findings from the professional/general staff group who completed the survey. There were 10683 professional/general staff, of whom 7432 (70%) were women and 3250 were men (30%).

# 2.1 Demographic Characteristics

The survey collected a broad range of demographic characteristics from the respondents. The majority of respondents, 64%, were aged between 25 and 49 years, 35% were over 50 years of age and only 2% were less than 25 years of age. A range of demographic characteristics are reported in table 4.

Table 4: Demographic characteristics

	Wor	men	М	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Age						
15-19 years	4	0	0	0	4	0
20-24 years	160	2	39	1	199	2
25-29 years	797	11	257	8	1054	10
30-34 years	994	13	405	13	1399	13
35-39 years	989	13	431	13	1420	13
40-44 years	1024	14	479	15	1503	14
45-49 years	934	13	414	13	1348	14
50-54 years	1004	14	471	15	1475	13
55-59 years	871	12	395	12	1266	12
60-64 years	466	6	243	8	709	7
65 + years	120	2	98	3	218	2
Australian born	5075	69	2123	66	7198	68
Identify as Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander	71	1	35	1	106	1
English language spoken at home	6765	91	2875	88	9640	90
Highest educational qualification						
PhD	287	5	176	6	463	5
Other post-graduate qualification	2379	37	1049	36	3428	37
Bachelor Degree	2362	37	1081	37	3443	37
Other tertiary qualification (e.g., TAFE)	1342	21	625	21	1967	21
Currently studying for a qualification	1266	17	488	15	1754	17
Marital Status						
Registered marriage/defacto relationship	5100	69	2464	76	7564	71
Currently not with a partner	2260	31	759	24	3019	29
Have a long term health condition	606	8	301	9	907	9
Member of a trade union	1661	22	845	26	2506	24

### 2.2 Employment Characteristics

The survey collected a broad range of employment characteristics. Respondents were asked where they worked, their job classification, level and the associated tasks they performed as part of this role, tenure with the university, terms of employment, how they had obtained their current position and whether they had negotiated the entry level point when they commenced employment. These findings are presented in tables 5 to 13.

Table 5: What part of the university do you work in?

	Won	nen	Men		Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Offices of Senior management (VCs, DVCs, PVCs)	505	7	163	5	668	6
Central Administration (including HR, Finance, marketing, etc)	1060	14	459	14	1519	14
Student Administration	522	7	137	4	659	6
Student Services	509	7	131	4	640	6
Information Services and Technology	284	4	637	20	921	9
Library Services	677	9	195	6	872	8
Faculty or School (e.g. school secretary, faculty staff)	2729	37	832	26	3561	33
Facilities Management	131	2	278	9	409	4
Other, (e.g., retail childcare, art gallery, museums, community engagement)	998	13	409	13	1407	13
Total	7415	100	3241	100	10656	100

Table 6: What is your current job?

	Wor	nen	Me	en	Total		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Administrative /Clerical	3073	42	459	14	3532	33	
Technical/Scientific/Research	499	7	411	13	910	9	
Professional (e.g. librarian or accountant)	1316	18	428	13	1744	16	
IT	236	3	699	22	935	9	
Manual or trades	11	0	73	2	84	1	
Management	1165	16	753	23	1918	18	
Senior Management (PVC,DVC)	22	0	27	1	49	0	
Other	1071	14	379	12	1450	14	
Total	7393	100	3229	100	10622	100	

Table 7: What are your terms of employment?

	Wo	Women		/len	Total		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Continuing or permanent	5174	70	2429	76	7603	72	
Fixed-term contract	2207	30	777	24	2984	28	
Total	7381	100	3206	100	10587	100	

Table 8: How long have you worked at this university?

	Won	nen	Me	en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Less than 1 year	1413	19	511	16	1924	18	
1-2 years	966	13	347	11	1313	12	
3-5 years	1972	27	819	25	2791	26	
6-9 years	1123	15	516	16	1639	15	
10-14 years	896	12	423	13	1319	12	
15-19 years	467	6	262	8	729	7	
20-29 years	483	6	257	8	740	7	
30 or more years	112	2	115	4	227	2	
Total	7432	100	3250	100	10682	100	

Table 9: What is your HEW level classification?

	Women		ſ	Men	Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
HEW 1	13	0	7	0	20	0
HEW 2	55	1	24	1	79	1
HEW 3	210	3	93	3	303	3
HEW 4	876	12	193	6	1069	10
HEW 5	1770	24	447	14	2217	21
HEW 6	1429	19	585	18	2014	19
HEW 7	1164	16	577	18	1741	16
HEW 8	877	12	592	18	1469	14
HEW 9	410	6	293	9	703	7
HEW 10	221	3	151	5	372	3
Above HEW 10	119	2	148	5	267	3
Don't know	110	1	64	2	174	2
Other classification	160	2	63	2	223	2
Total	7414	100	3237	100	10651	100

Table 10: Do you do any of the following in your job? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		Men		Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Regularly supervise other staff	2715	37	1565	48	4280	40
Train other staff	3471	47	1767	54	5238	49
Manage a budget (excluding petty cash)	1892	25	1019	31	2911	27
Authorise payments	2197	30	1116	34	3313	31
None of the above	2675	36	920	28	3595	34

Table 11: Are you in your formal probation period?

	Women		Men		Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	452	6	175	5	627	6
No	6911	94	3035	95	9946	94
Total	7363	100	3210	100	10573	100

Table 12: When you were first employed at this university, did you negotiate over your entry point?

	Women		Men		Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	1327	18	658	20	1985	19
No	5982	81	2511	78	8493	80
Don't recall	105	1	70	2	175	2
Total	7414	100	3239	100	10653	100
For those who indicated	Yes, did you achieve the	outcome you s	sought?			
Yes	1007	76	508	77	1515	76
No	317	24	149	23	466	24
Total	1324	100	657	100	1981	100

Table 13: Approximately what proportion of general staff in your work unit are women?

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Mostly men (i.e., two-thirds or more men)	512	7	891	28	1403	13
Roughly balanced between men and women	1761	24	1132	35	2893	27
Mostly women (two-thirds or more women)	5103	69	1195	37	6298	59
Total	7376	100	3218	100	10594	100

# 2.3 Working Hours

Questions relating to work hours and preference for work hours are presented in tables 14 to 16.

Table 14: Are you employed full-time or part-time?

	Women		Men		Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Full-time	5530	75	3020	93	8550	80	
Part-time	1887	25	220	7	2107	20	
Total	7417	100	3240	100	10657	100	

Table 15: How many hours per week do you usually work in your current job?

	Woi	men	М	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Full-time workers (N=8	519)					
Fewer than 10 hours	32	1	17	1	49	1
10-19 hours	1	0	2	0	3	0
20-29 hours	27	0	2	0	29	0
30-34 hours	34	1	13	0	47	1
35-39 hours	3182	58	1580	52	4762	56
40-49 hours	1801	33	1062	35	2863	34
50 or more hours	431	8	335	11	766	9
Part-time workers (N=2	099)					
Fewer than 10 hours	43	2	2	1	45	2
10-19 hours	428	23	46	21	474	23
20-29 hours	1013	54	122	55	1135	54
30-34 hours	292	16	38	17	330	16
35-39 hours	60	3	8	4	68	3
40-49 hours	29	2	4	2	33	2
50 or more hours	14	1	0	0	14	1

Table 16: If you could choose the number of hours you work, would you prefer to work:

	Women			Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Fewer hours than now	2642	36	1071	33	3713	35	
About the same hours as now	4046	55	1833	57	5879	56	
More hours than now	356	5	149	5	505	5	
Don't know not sure	330	4	165	5	495	5	
Total	7374	100	3218	100	10592	100	

#### 2.4 Classification Review

The survey asked a series of questions relating to position classification review processes and professional/general staff attitudes relating to this process.

Table 17: Given the responsibilities and skill levels required for your current job, is your current classification:

	Women		N	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Higher than it should be	294	4	168	5	462	4	
Lower than it should be	2584	35	1295	40	3879	36	
About right	4094	55	1622	50	5716	54	
Don't know	442	6	152	5	594	6	
Total	7414	100	3237	100	10651	100	

Table 18: Has the classification of your current job been reviewed in the last 5 years?

	Wor	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
No	3926	53	1801	56	5727	54	
Yes	2258	30	991	31	3249	31	
Don't know	1224	17	444	14	1668	16	
Total	7408	100	3236	100	10644	100	

Table 19: What was the outcome of this review:

	Women		М	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
The job was not reclassified	620	28	299	30	919	28
The job was reclassified at a higher level	1344	60	558	57	1902	59
I'm waiting to hear the outcome	135	6	54	6	189	6
Don't know	154	7	70	7	224	7
Total	2253	100	981	100	3234	100

Table 20: From your experience of the review, do you think the process:

	Yes		N	lo
	N	%	N	%
Women				
Was thorough?	1339	61	401	18
Was fair?	1356	63	356	16
Allowed the requirements of the job to be properly evaluated	1224	56	550	25
Men				
Was thorough?	588	61	220	23
Was fair?	585	61	197	21
Allowed the requirements of the job to be properly evaluated	510	53	278	29
Total Sample				
Was thorough?	1927	61	621	20
Was fair?	1941	62	553	18
Allowed the requirements of the job to be properly evaluated	1734	55	828	26

Percentages across the rows do not sum to 100% due to don't know responses.

# 2.5 Job Satisfaction, Security and Future Intentions

The survey collected information on job satisfaction, job security and future employment intentions. This information is presented in tables 21 to 24.

Table 21: What is the per cent chance that you will leave your current job voluntarily in the next 12 months?

Per cent chance you will leave your job	Women		ľ	<i>l</i> len	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Zero %	2967	41	1039	33	4006	38	
5-50 %	2902	40	1511	47	4413	42	
51-80 %	703	10	342	11	1045	10	
81-100 %	729	10	294	9	1023	10	
Total	7301	100	3186	100	10487	100	

Table 22: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Agreed Strongly or Somewhat %			Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %			
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	
I have a lot of input into changes that affect me (n=10604)	56	55	56	34	35	34	
I am satisfied with the balance between my work and personal life (n=10595)	72	70	72	22	21	22	
I am satisfied with my job overall (n=10615)	76	71	75	18	20	19	

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to don't know or neither agree/disagree responses.

Table 23: To what extent have each of the following gone up or down for you personally in the last two years (or since you started if less than 2 years ago).

	Gone	e Up	Stayed th	ne Same	Gone Down	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	1300	18	4319	59	1694	23
The level of input I have into changes that affect me	1864	25	3888	53	1325	18
My satisfaction with my career prospects	1485	20	3352	46	2348	32
My satisfaction with my job overall	1636	22	3412	46	2255	31
Men						
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	477	15	1974	61	743	23
The level of input I have into changes that affect me	761	24	1670	52	704	22
My satisfaction with my career prospects	545	17	1436	45	1175	36
My satisfaction with my job overall	647	20	1514	47	1035	32
Total Sample						
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	1777	17	6293	59	2417	23
The level of input I have into changes that affect me	2625	25	5558	52	2029	19
My satisfaction with my career prospects	2030	19	4788	45	3523	33
My satisfaction with my job overall	2283	22	4926	46	3290	31

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

Table 24: Where would you like to be, and where do you expect to be, in five years time?

	Won	nen	Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Where would you <u>like to be</u> in five years time?						
At this level in this job	693	9	276	9	969	9
At this level but in a different part of the university	291	4	78	2	369	3
At a higher level non-managerial job in this university	2207	30	782	24	2989	28
In a higher managerial position in this university	1770	24	979	30	2749	26
At another university	370	5	199	6	569	5
Outside the university sector	1127	15	488	15	1615	15
Retired	906	12	422	13	1328	13
Total	7364	100	3224	100	10588	100
Where do you expect to be in five years time?						
At this level in this job	1867	26	831	26	2698	26
At this level but in a different part of the university	505	7	144	5	649	6
At a higher level non-managerial job in this university	1471	20	512	16	1983	19
In a higher managerial position in this university	968	13	515	16	1483	14
At another university	495	7	218	7	713	7
Outside the university sector	1301	18	645	20	1946	19
Retired	686	9	323	10	1009	10
Total	7293	100	3188	100	10481	100

#### 2.6 Career and Job History

This section reports on questions related to career history since leaving school including promotion and work outside the university sector.

Table 25: In what year were you first appointed to a continuing or fixed term salaried position in a university?

	Wor	Women		en	Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Less than 12 months	869	12	312	10	1181	11
12 to 23 months	915	12	353	11	1268	12
24 to 35 months	709	10	269	8	978	9
3-5 years	1514	21	648	20	2162	20
6-9 years	1071	15	481	15	1552	15
10-14 years	967	13	455	14	1422	13
15-19 years	519	7	262	8	781	7
20-29 years	572	8	302	9	874	8
30 or more years	195	3	138	4	333	3
Total	7331	100	3220	100	10551	100

NB: data reported in years since the year of first appointment it does not take into account time spent outside the university sector, or time spent not working in university sector due to caring responsibilities.

Table 26: What was the level of this appointment?

	Wo	Women		⁄len	Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
HEW 1	246	4	114	4	360	4
HEW 2	247	4	145	5	392	4
HEW 3	1044	15	317	10	1361	13
HEW 4	1733	25	508	17	2241	22
HEW 5	1694	24	661	22	2355	23
HEW 6	870	12	483	16	1353	13
HEW 7	601	9	365	12	966	10
HEW 8	349	5	239	8	588	6
HEW 9	142	2	132	4	274	3
HEW 10	88	1	104	3	192	2
Above level 10	5	0	6	0	11	0
Total	7019	100	3074	100	10093	100

Table 27: Have you worked outside the university sector in work related to your current job?

	Wor	Women		Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	3769	86	1851	84	5620	85
No	620	14	340	16	960	15
Total	4389	100	2191	100	6580	100
For those who indicated Yes ab	ove, length of time i	n work related	d to current job	)		
5 years or less	1648	44	706	38	2354	42
6-10 years	945	25	443	24	1388	25
11 or more years	1176	31	702	38	1878	33
Total	3769	100	1851	100	5620	100

Table 28: Have you worked outside the university sector in other work?

	Women		М	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	5580	94	2242	92	7822	94	
No	334	6	205	8	539	6	
Total	5914	100	2447	100	8361	100	
For those who indicated Yes above	ve, length of time i	n other work	outside univer	sities			
5 years or less	1997	36	839	37	2836	36	
6-10 years	1416	25	503	22	1919	25	
11 or more years	2167	39	900	40	3067	39	
Total	5580	100	2242	100	7822	100	

Table 29: How did you get to your current substantive level?

	Women		M	Men		Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Competitive appointment process	4389	61	1950	61	6339	61	
Reclassification	1196	17	581	18	1777	17	
Appointed without a competitive selection process	1485	20	597	19	2082	20	
Other	181	2	60	2	241	2	
Total	7251	100	3188	100	10439	100	

Table 30: In the last five years how many times have you moved between jobs at the same level?

	Wo	Women		1en	Total	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Zero	4592	65	2190	70	6782	66
1	1203	17	481	15	1684	17
2	729	10	241	8	970	10
3	394	6	154	5	548	5
4	106	1	28	1	134	1
5 or more	52	1	29	1	81	1
Total	7076	100	3123	100	10199	100

Table 31: In the past 5 years how many times have you applied for and been successful in obtaining promotion to a higher level at this university?

	Women		M	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Have never applied	3074	46	1397	47	4471	46
Applied at least once	3649	54	1589	53	5238	54
Success rate for those who had applied						
Have never been successful	784	23	427	28	1211	24
Have been successful less than half the time I have applied	337	10	170	11	507	10
Have been successful more than half the times I have applied, but not every application had been successful	493	14	199	13	692	14
All my applications have been successful	1866	54	730	48	2596	52
Total	3480	100	1526	100	5006	100

Table 32: In the past 5 years how many times have you applied for and been successful in obtaining promotion to a higher level at another university?

	Wor	nen	Ме	en	Total S	ample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Have never applied	2909	78	1311	80	4220	79
Applied at least once	802	22	325	20	1127	21
Success rate for those who had applied						
Have never been successful	127	17	66	22	193	18
Have been successful less than half the time I have applied	86	11	31	10	117	11
Have been successful more than half the times I have applied, but not every application had been successful	92	12	44	15	136	13
All my applications have been successful	446	59	160	53	606	58
Total	751	100	301	100	1052	100

#### 2.7 Career Support and Difficulties

The survey asked a broad range of questions related to career support and difficulties, including information on mentoring and harassment. The findings for professional/general staff are presented in tables 33 to 38.

Table 33: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Agreed Strongly or Somewhat %			Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %			
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	
I have career mobility between universities and other sectors	51	47	50	23	27	24	
I would like to remain in the university sector for the rest of my career	46	49	47	25	24	24	
I am satisfied with my career opportunities in this university	43	35	41	37	43	39	
I am satisfied with my career opportunities in the university sector as a whole	49	43	47	22	27	24	
I would be able to move interstate to advance my career	24	29	25	45	43	44	

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to neither or don't know responses.

Table 34: In the last five years to what extent have the following helped you in advancing your career or been a problem for you in holding back your career?

	He Gre Some	at/	Problem Major/ Somewhat	
Women	N	%	N	%
Level of support from supervisors in applying for promotion (N=7304)	3400	47	1493	20
Guidance received in performance reviews (N=7276)	3167	44	1318	18
Opportunities for leadership development (n=7234)	2611	36	1623	22
Level of support to obtain qualifications or attend training (N=7247)	3788	52	979	14
Availability of secondment opportunities (7274)	1592	22	1596	22
Men				
Level of support from supervisors in applying for promotion (N=3218)	1425	44	742	23
Guidance received in performance reviews (N=3197)	1228	38	675	21
Opportunities for leadership development (n=3182)	1116	35	783	25
Level of support to obtain qualifications or attend training (N=3195)	1452	45	554	17
Availability of secondment opportunities (N=3199)	624	20	765	24
Total Sample				
Level of support from supervisors in applying for promotion (N=10522)	4825	46	2235	21
Guidance received in performance reviews (N=10473)	4395	42	1993	19
Opportunities for leadership development (n=10416)	3727	36	2406	23
Level of support to obtain qualifications or attend training (N=10442)	5240	50	1533	15
Availability of secondment opportunities (N=10473)	2216	21	2361	23

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to don't know/not relevant responses.

Table 35: In the last five years to what extent have the following helped you in advancing your career or been a problem for you in holding back your career?

	Gre			problem help	Problem Major/ Somewhat	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=7264)	1336	18	3475	48	832	11
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=7287)	632	9	3845	53	204	3
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=7270)	1048	14	3805	52	563	8
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=7272)	1637	23	3039	42	687	9
Men						
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=3197)	619	19	1652	52	357	11
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=3207)	332	10	1873	58	130	4
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=3194)	327	10	1917	60	175	5
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=3197)	634	20	1685	53	173	5
Total Sample						
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=10461)	1955	19	5127	49	1189	11
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=10494)	964	9	5718	54	334	3
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=10464)	1375	13	5722	55	738	7
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=10469)	2271	22	4724	45	860	8

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to don't know/not relevant responses.

Table 36: Have you experienced any kind of harassment or bullying at work in the last five years?

	Wor	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	2454	33	867	27	3321	31	
No	4941	67	2372	73	7313	69	
Total	7395	100	3239	100	10634	100	

Table 37: Have you taken or seriously considered taking a formal case in relation to harassment or bullying at work in the last five years?

	Wor	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	1031	42	354	41	1385	42
No	1417	58	511	59	1928	58
Total	2448	100	865	100	3313	100

Table 38: If not, why did you decide not to take case? Multiple responses allowed.

	W	omen	Ν	1en	Total Sample (N=1928)	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
The incident was too minor	418	29	154	29	572	29
I lacked faith in the complaints process	409	28	167	32	576	29
It would have made things worse for me	705	48	262	50	967	49

Table 39: Respondents who reported experiencing harassment were asked: Did the harassment have an adverse impact on your career?

	Women		М	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	941	38	321	37	1262	38
No	942	39	303	35	1245	38
Don't know	562	23	236	27	798	24
Total	2445	100	860	100	3305	100

Table 40: In the last five years, have you been mentored in a formal mentoring course or scheme in your workplace?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	N % N		%	N	%
Yes, at this university	660	9	275	9	935	9
Yes, at another university	297	4	135	4	432	4
No	6433	87	2823	87	9256	87
Total	7390	100	3233	100	10623	100

Table 41: Respondents who experienced a formal mentoring arrangement or scheme were asked: How much benefit did the formal mentoring course/scheme provide?

	Women		N	Men	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
No benefit	39	6	26	9	65	7
A little benefit	118	18	57	20	175	18
Some benefit	218	33	97	35	315	33
A lot of benefit	190	29	69	25	259	27
Highly beneficial	101	15	31	11	132	14
Total	666	100	280	100	946	100

Table 42: Over the past five years, how much help have you received from the following people in advancing your career?

		ived a ne help	Not received much help		Not sought help	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
My supervisor (n=7348)	4382	60	1745	24	1231	17
Senior staff in my work area (n=7303)	3371	46	1858	25	2074	28
Senior staff, in other work areas of the university (N=7292)	2063	28	1651	23	3578	49
Staff at my level (N=7290)	2905	40	1438	20	2947	40
People in other universities (n=7278)	1196	16	1030	14	5052	69
Men						
My supervisor (n=3225)	1891	59	868	27	466	14
Senior staff in my work area (n=3206)	1388	43	989	31	829	26
Senior staff, in other work areas of the university (N=3198)	894	28	921	29	1383	43
Staff at my level (N=3202)	1236	39	748	23	1218	38
People in other universities (n=3197)	609	19	586	18	2002	63
Total Sample						
My supervisor (n=10583)	6273	59	2613	25	1697	16
Senior staff in my work area (n=10509)	4749	45	2847	27	2903	28
Senior staff, in other work areas of the university (N=10490)	2957	28	2572	25	4961	47
Staff at my level (N=10492)	4141	39	2186	21	4165	40
People in other universities (n=10475)	1805	17	1616	15	7054	67

#### 2.8 Work and Family

These questions asked respondents to provide information related to their responsibilities for children and others who needed regular care. Other questions sought information on perceptions of work and family balance, and impediments to balancing work and family responsibilities. The findings from these questions for general staff are presented in tables 43 to 52.

Table 43: Do you have caring responsibilities?

	Wc	Women Men		Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Has caring responsibilities (children & or others who need regular care as outlined below)	3130	42	1429	44	4559	43
Details of those who reported any caring responsibilities	j					
Responsible for an adult who needs regular care, due to ill health, disability, age	1097	15	359	11	1456	14
Children under 18 years living at home	2363	32	1200	37	3563	33
Children under 4 years	808	11	501	15	1309	12
Children aged 5-12 years	1166	16	593	18	1759	16
Children aged 13 – 18 years	999	13	455	14	1454	14

Table 44: What is your partner's employment status?

	Wor	Women Men		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Partner works full-time in university sector	492	10	267	11	759	10
Partner works full-time in another sector	3597	70	966	39	4563	60
Partner works part-time in university sector	99	2	109	4	208	3
Partner works part-time in another sector	457	9	640	26	1097	14
Partner is retired or not employed	467	9	481	20	948	13
Total	5112	100	2463	100	7575	100

Table 45: Who is mainly responsible for the care of your children?

	Wo	men	Me	en	Total S	Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
I am	1147	49	55	5	1202	34	
My partner	60	3	409	34	469	13	
Shared equally with my partner	1081	46	697	58	1778	50	
Other	62	3	37	3	99	3	
Total sample	2350	100	1198	100	3548	100	

Table 46: During the past five years has your work been affected by your family or caring responsibilities in any of the following ways? Multiple responses allowed.

	Wor	men	Me	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Having to work part-time	1339	18	92	3	1431	13
Having to take additional leave (other than parental leave)	1619	22	675	21	2294	21
Stress from home affecting my abilities to do my job well over a sustained period	998	13	474	15	1472	14
Missing opportunities to apply for advancement	868	12	196	6	1064	10
Missing other opportunities e.g. to travel, attend conferences	1076	14	344	11	1420	13
Having to change jobs or responsibilities	538	7	156	5	694	6
Inability to complete qualifications	494	7	185	6	679	6
None of the above	4072	55	2036	63	6108	57

Table 47: Have you ever resigned from, or not taken up work in, a university due to caring responsibilities, and how long were you out of the sector as a result of this?

	Wo	men	M	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
No	6945	94	3159	98	10104	95
Yes	450	6	60	2	510	5
Total	7395	100	3219	100	10614	100
For how long were you out of the university secto	r as a result of thi	s?				
Less than or equal to 12 months	117	34	18	45	135	36
1-2 years	66	19	6	15	72	19
2-5 years	94	28	10	25	104	27
More than 5 years	64	19	6	15	70	18
Total	341	100	40	100	381	100

Table 48: Thinking about the balance between your work and the rest of your life, how often does work:

	Almost Alwa	ys or Often	Some	times	Rarely o	r Never
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	1134	15	2867	39	3367	46
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	1235	17	2462	33	3678	50
nterfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your community?	933	13	1806	24	4582	62
Men						
nterfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	501	16	1277	40	1441	45
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	508	16	1145	35	1560	48
nterfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your community?	357	11	823	25	2000	62
Total Sample						
nterfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	1635	15	4144	39	4808	45
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	1743	16	3607	34	5238	49
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your community?	1290	12	2629	25	6582	62

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

Table 49: Thinking about the balance between your work and the rest of your life, how often does your personal life:

	Almost Alwa	ays or Often	Some	etimes	Rarely	or Never
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Women						
Interfere with your work activities?	227	3	1948	26	5204	70
Restrict the time you spend at work?	395	5	1445	20	5513	75
Men						
Interfere with your work activities?	91	3	916	28	2214	68
Restrict the time you spend at work?	116	4	668	21	2415	75
Total Sample						
Interfere with your work activities?	318	3	2864	27	7418	70
Restrict the time you spend at work?	511	5	2113	20	7928	75

NB: Percentages do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

Table 50: Thinking about your life in general, how often do you feel rushed or pressed for time?

	Almost Alway	Almost Always or Often		times	Rarely or Never	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Women	4098	55	2607	35	689	9
Men	1476	46	1297	40	451	14
Total Sample	5574	52	3904	37	1140	11

Table 51: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Strongly Agree / Agree %			Strongly Disagree / Disagree %			Don't know %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
There is adequate support in my work unit for mothers in their caring responsibilities	68	68	68	12	5	10	13	21	15
There is adequate support in my work unit for fathers in their caring responsibilities	54	60	56	8	14	10	28	15	24

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of neither agree/disagree responses.

Table 52: Do you see any of the following as being an impediment to balancing your work and family life:

		or somewh npediment		Min	or Impediment %		Not an Impediment %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
Attitudes of my supervisors	23	23	23	15	15	15	59	59	59
Attitudes of my colleagues	13	10	12	17	18	17	66	68	67
Workloads	39	38	39	27	31	28	31	29	31

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses

#### 2.9 Parental Leave

The survey collected information on parental leave taken. There were 1921 general staff who reported taking parental leave while employed in a university: 1302, or 18% of women and 619 or 19% of men. Of these, 1894 reported how many times they had made use of these entitlements while employed in a university. A majority of these people had taken parental leave only once as reported in table 49. For the most recent occasion just over three quarters (79%) had taken the full amount of their entitlement. There were 260 respondents who reported that they did not take their full entitlement. Details of parental leave are reported in tables 53 and 54.

Table 53: How many times have you taken parental leave?

	W	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Once	736	57	313	51	1049	55
Twice	439	34	207	34	646	34
Three or more times	110	9	89	15	199	11
Total	1285	100	609	100	1894	100

Table 54: If you did not take your full parental leave entitlement, why not? Multiple responses allowed.

	Wor	men	Me	en	Total Sample	
N=260 did not take full entitlement	N	%	N	%	N	%
Concerned about household finances	100	52	11	16	111	43
Concerned about colleagues' workloads	22	11	22	33	44	17
Concerned about the impact on my career	54	28	15	22	69	27
Concerned about reaction of colleagues	13	7	8	12	21	8
Concerned about reaction of supervisors	26	13	18	27	44	17
My partner took the primary carer role	10	5	29	43	39	15
I was keen to return to work	58	30	8	12	66	25

#### 2.10 Flexible Work Arrangements

This section presents information on professional/general staff members' attitudes and behaviour related to flexible work arrangements. Respondents were asked whether they would prefer a change in work arrangements (for example, change in the hours of work). Overall, 48% (n=5121) of the total sample thought they would prefer a change in their work arrangements (51% of women, 42% of men).

Table 55: Have you wanted one of these work arrangements in the last 12 months:

	Wor	men	Me	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Work reduced hours, on ongoing basis	1540	21	563	17	2103	20
Work reduced hours, for limited period	823	11	337	10	1160	11
Work fewer hours each day	692	9	260	8	952	9
Work in school term-time only	386	5	115	4	501	5
Job share	355	5	92	3	447	4
Have more flexible start and finish times	1156	16	433	13	1589	15
Work extra overtime	268	4	135	4	403	4
Transfer into a different job at the same level	467	6	225	7	692	6
Work different days of the week	420	6	200	6	620	6

Table 56: Have you requested this change in work arrangements:

	Woi	men	M	en	Total S	Sample	Grante	d in full
	N	%	N	%	N	%	W %	М %
Work reduced hours, on ongoing basis	515	7	150	5	665	6	56	48
Work reduced hours, for limited period	458	6	136	4	594	6	65	50
Work fewer hours each day	195	3	83	3	278	3	46	30
Work in school term-time only	99	1	46	1	145	1	24	17
Job share	190	3	62	2	252	2	40	24
Have more flexible start and finish times	1091	15	378	12	1469	14	61	56
Work extra overtime	258	3	132	4	390	4	40	25
Transfer into a different job at the same level	189	3	104	3	293	3	42	27
Work different days of the week	421	6	103	3	524	5	74	41

Table 57: If you have requested but did not receive flexible work arrangements, what was the main reason your request was not possible:

	Women		Men	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N
Too difficult to fit in with schedule in my work unit	326	27	120	21	446
Not enough staff to make it possible	381	31	170	30	551
Don't know	507	42	279	49	786

#### 2.11 Income

The survey collected information on gross income and loadings obtained as part of annual income from the university. Gross income is presented in table 58, followed by a summary of information on loadings.

Table 58: Total gross income per week

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
\$2,995 or more pw (\$150,000 or more per year)	77	1	94	3	171	2
\$2,000-\$2,994 pw (\$104,000 - \$149,999 per year)	268	4	245	8	513	5
\$1,500-\$1,999 pw (\$78,000-\$103,999 per year)	937	14	786	26	1723	18
\$1,000-\$1,499 pw (\$52,000-\$77,999 per year)	3317	50	1430	47	4747	49
\$700-\$999 pw (\$36,400-\$51,999 per year)	1459	22	384	13	1843	19
\$500-\$699 pw (\$26,000-\$36,399 per year)	548	8	83	3	631	7
Total	6606	100	3022	100	9628	100

Loadings included in annual income were reported by 1546 respondents (12% of women and 20% of men). Of these, 20% reported market loadings, 26% performance loadings, and 11% reported loadings for performing higher duties. There were a higher proportion of men compared to women who reported that they had received a market loading (30% versus 13%).

#### 2.12 Retirement

Information relating to income in retirement and working arrangements in the transition to retirement is presented in table 59 to 62.

Table 59: What are your expected income sources when you retire or as you get older or work less? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Unisuper	6716	90	2910	90	9626	90
Other Australian superannuation	1827	25	840	26	2667	25
Overseas pension fund	274	4	129	4	403	4
Government pension	1717	23	713	22	2430	23
Own assets (including rent, properties, farms, business investments, interest, stocks, debentures, bank account)	3520	47	1628	50	5148	48
Spouse or partner's income	2213	30	552	17	2765	26
Someone else's income	56	1	18	1	74	1
Don't know	179	2	54	2	233	2

Table 60: What will be your main income source in retirement?

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Unisuper	3501	49	1864	59	5365	52
Australian superannuation	493	7	283	9	776	8
Overseas pension fund	34	0	18	1	52	1
Government pension	436	6	147	5	583	6
Own assets (including rent, properties, farms, business investments, interest, stocks, debentures,, bank account)	889	12	392	12	1281	12
Spouse or partner's income	471	7	54	2	525	5
Someone else's income	13	0	3	0	16	0
Other	95	1	45	1	140	1
Don't know	1184	17	344	11	1528	15
Total	7116	100	3150	100	10266	100

Table 61: As you move towards retirement, which of the following would you like to do, and which do you think you will be able to do? Multiple responses allowed.

	Like to	do this	Able to do this		
Women	N	%	N	%	
Continue working as I currently do	2230	30	3662	49	
Reduce number of hours worked each day	1644	22	1119	15	
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	4117	55	2537	34	
Reduce level of responsibility	857	12	699	9	
Seek contract or casual employment	759	10	901	12	
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	1723	23	1318	18	
Men					
Continue working as I currently do	1282	39	1882	58	
Reduce number of hours worked each day	673	21	458	14	
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	1544	48	927	29	
Reduce level of responsibility	408	13	305	9	
Seek contract or casual employment	405	12	446	14	
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	801	25	660	20	
Total Sample					
Continue working as I currently do	3512	33	5544	52	
Reduce number of hours worked each day	2317	22	1577	15	
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	5661	53	3464	32	
Reduce level of responsibility	1265	12	1004	9	
Seek contract or casual employment	1164	11	1347	13	
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	2524	24	1978	19	

Table 62: Why do you think you may not be able to work the way you would ideally like? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
May not be able to afford to	2641	36	1090	34	3731	35
My organisation is unlikely to support my preference	1142	15	701	22	1843	17
Too much impact on my final Defined Benefit superannuation payout	475	6	277	9	752	7
May lose organisational benefit such as office or funding	181	2	98	3	279	3

## **Section 3: Academic Staff**

This section reports the findings from the academic staff who completed the survey. In total, 8393 academic staff responded to the survey, of whom 4311 (51%) were women and 4080 (49%) were men. Two respondents did not provide information on their gender.

# 3.1 Demographic Characteristics

The survey collected a broad range of demographic characteristics from the academic staff. Two-fifths of respondents, 42%, were aged over 50 years and only 4% were less than 30 years of age. A range of demographic characteristics are reported in table 63.

Table 63: Demographic characteristics

	Women		N	len	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Age						
15-19 years	3	0	0	0	3	0
20-24 years	10	0	0	0	10	0
25-29 years	205	5	96	2	301	4
30-34 years	584	14	466	12	1050	13
35-39 years	567	13	562	14	1129	14
40-44 years	600	14	568	14	1168	14
45-49 years	650	15	536	13	1186	14
50-54 years	675	16	601	15	1276	15
55-59 years	545	13	537	13	1082	13
60-64 years	308	7	401	10	709	9
65 + years	117	3	275	7	392	5
Australian born	2722	63	2083	51	4805	58
Identify as Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander	50	1	22	1	72	1
English language spoken at home	3881	90	3331	82	7212	86
Highest educational qualification						
PhD	2922	75	3276	85	6198	80
Other post-graduate qualification	967	25	530	14	1497	19
Bachelor Degree	0	0	0	0	0	0
Currently studying for a qualification	23	1	26	1	49	1
Marital Status						
Registered marriage/ defacto relationship	3217	76	3497	87	6714	81
Currently not with a partner	1034	24	535	13	1569	19
Have a long term health condition	419	10	345	9	764	9
Member of a trade union	1667	39	1308	32	2975	36

# 3.2 Employment Characteristics

The survey collected a broad range of employment characteristics. Respondents were asked for details about their academic discipline, faculty and job classification, as well as their tenure with the university, terms of employment, how they had obtained their current position and whether they had negotiated the entry level point when they commenced employment. Findings are presented in tables 64 to 73.

Table 64: What is the discipline or field in which you work?

	Women		M	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Science	989	23	1886	46	2875	34
Medical and health	1476	34	741	18	2217	27
Law and business	445	10	517	13	962	12
Education	431	10	215	5	646	8
HASS (Humanities, Arts, Social Science)	950	22	712	18	1662	19
Total	4291	100	4071	100	8362	100

Table 65: Current job and classification

	Women		Me	Men		ample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Level A	404	9	206	5	610	7
Level B	1241	29	844	21	2085	25
Level C	820	19	789	19	1609	19
Level D	373	9	551	14	924	11
Level E	278	7	627	15	905	11
Postdoctoral fellow	340	8	334	8	674	8
Other Researchers	773	18	619	15	1392	17
Award Fellowships – Super Science, Future Fellows	4	0	8	0	12	0
Professorial Research Leaders	40	1	69	2	109	1
DVC and Executive Role	1	0	2	0	3	0
Total	4274	100	4050	100	8324	100

Table 66: What are your terms of employment?

	Women		Me	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Continuing or permanent	2271	53	2372	58	4643	56
Fixed-term contract	2022	47	1693	42	3715	44
Total	4293	100	4065	100	8358	100

Table 67: How long have you worked at this university?

	Women		М	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Less than 1 year	663	16	566	14	1229	15	
1-2 years	617	15	534	13	1151	14	
3-5 years	1047	25	913	23	1960	24	
6-9 years	769	18	657	16	1426	17	
10-14 years	521	12	510	13	1031	12	
15-19 years	275	6	324	8	599	7	
20-29 years	297	7	393	10	690	8	
30 or more years	49	1	128	3	177	2	
Total	4238	100	4025	100	8263	100	

Table 68: Are you currently in any of the following roles? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		N	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
DVC	7	0	5	0	12	0	
PVC	6	0	8	0	14	0	
Dean or Executive in charge of a faculty	10	0	22	1	32	0	
Associate/Assistant Dean or Dean responsible for a particular function	125	3	143	4	268	3	
Head of School/Dept /Centre	248	6	361	9	609	7	
None of these	3879	90	3511	86	7390	88	

Table 69: How did you first get to your current substantive level?

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Competitive appointment	2390	56	2259	56	4649	56
Internal promotion	922	22	999	25	1921	23
Appointed from outside without a competitive selection process	931	22	788	19	1719	21
Total	4243	100	4046	100	8289	100

Table 70: Are you in your formal probation period?

	Wom	Women		Men		ample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	612	14	504	12	1116	13
No	3659	86	3541	88	7200	87
Total	4271	100	4045	100	8316	100

Table 71: When you were first employed at this university, did you negotiate over your entry point?

	Wor	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	923	21	1005	25	1928	23	
No	3324	77	2996	74	6320	76	
Don't recall	48	1	68	2	116	1	
Total	4295	100	4069	100	8364	100	
For those who indicated Y	es, did you achieve t	he outcome y	ou sought?				
Yes	265	29	245	24	510	26	
No	657	71	759	76	1416	74	
Total	922	100	1004	100	1926	100	

Table 72: Approximately what proportion of academic staff in your work unit are women?

	Wo	Women		Men		Sample
Proportion of women	N	%	N	%	N	%
Mostly men (i.e., two-thirds or more men)	1009	24	1586	39	2595	31
Roughly balanced between men and women	1864	43	1963	48	3827	46
Mostly women (two-thirds or more women)	1414	33	509	13	1923	23
Total	4287	100	4058	100	8345	100

Table 73: Which of the following best describes the way the university depicts your contract:

	Women		Me	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Teaching-focused	524	12	349	9	873	11
Research-focused	1464	34	1378	34	2842	34
Teaching & research focused	2270	53	2316	57	4586	55
Total	4258	100	4043	100	8301	100

## 3.3 Working Hours and Workload

This section presents information on workload and a range of questions related to working hours including usual working hours per week, percentage of time spent on specific work activities and preferences related to working hours. These findings are presented in tables 74 to 83.

Table 74: Are you employed full-time or part-time?

	Won	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Full-time	3262	76	3683	91	6945	83	
Part-time	1034	24	383	9	1417	17	
Total	4296	100	4066	100	8362	100	

Table 75: How many hours per week do you usually work in your current job?

	Wor	men	M	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Full-time workers (N=689	93)					
Fewer than 10 hours	6	0	7	0	13	0
10-19 hours	0	0	7	0	7	0
20-29 hours	6	0	9	0	15	0
30-34 hours	14	0	15	0	29	0
35-39 hours	315	10	351	10	666	10
40-49 hours	1325	41	1346	37	2671	39
50 or more hours	1567	48	1925	53	3492	51
Part-time workers (N=14	08)					
Fewer than 10 hours	61	6	38	10	99	7
10-19 hours	193	19	76	20	269	19
20-29 hours	345	34	120	32	465	33
30-34 hours	213	21	57	15	270	19
35-39 hours	100	10	21	6	121	9
40-49 hours	86	8	46	12	132	9
50 or more hours	30	3	22	6	52	4

Table 76: What percentage of your time are you expected to spend, and what proportion do you actually spend, on the following activities:

	Wome	en (%)	Men	(%)	Total Sample (%)		
Hours	FT	PT	FT	PT	FT	PT	
Expected teaching time							
0-25	42	49	45	43	44	47	
26-50	44	27	44	26	44	26	
51-75	11	13	8	13	10	13	
76-100	3	11	2	17	2	13	
Actual time spent on tead	ching						
0-25	44	49	47	45	46	48	
26-50	32	19	34	23	33	20	
51-75	17	18	14	15	16	17	
76-100	7	14	5	17	6	15	
Expected research time							
0-25	20	33	16	37	18	34	
26-50	47	26	48	26	47	26	
51-75	7	6	9	7	8	6	
76-100	26	35	28	30	27	34	
Actual time spent on rese	earch time						
0-25	45	48	37	45	41	47	
26-50	24	15	28	18	26	16	
51-75	11	9	13	11	12	10	
76-100	19	28	22	26	21	28	
Expected administration	time						
0-25	79	79	80	80	80	80	
26-50	15	15	15	15	15	15	
51-75	3	2	3	1	3	2	
76-100	3	3	2	4	3	3	
Actual time spent on adm	ninistration						
0-25	56	65	60	70	58	66	
26-50	33	24	30	21	31	23	
51-75	6	6	6	4	6	5	
76-100	5	5	4	4	5	5	

Table 77: If you could choose the number of hours you work, would you prefer to work:

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Fewer hours than now	2313	56	1865	48	4178	52
About the same hours as now	1601	39	1888	49	3489	44
More hours than now	187	5	129	3	316	4
Total	4101	100	3882	100	7983	100

Table 78: Preference for teaching time:

	Wom	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
More	573	15	585	15	1158	15
About the same	2075	54	2027	54	4102	54
Less	1218	32	1171	31	2389	31
Total	3866	100	3783	100	7649	100

Table 79: Preference for research time:

	Women		M	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
More	2861	68	2591	65	5452	67	
About the same	1178	28	1247	31	2425	30	
Less	152	4	161	4	313	4	
Total	4191	100	3999	100	8190	100	

Table 80: Preference for administration and service activity time:

	Women		M	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
More	71	2	77	2	148	2
About the same	1325	33	1259	33	2584	33
Less	2675	66	2480	65	5155	65
Total	4071	100	3816	100	7887	100

Table 81: Do you teach any online or distance courses?

	Wom	Women		Men		ample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	791	36	649	32	1440	34
No	1435	64	1358	68	2793	66
Total	2226	100	2007	100	4233	100

Table 82: How many subjects do you usually teach per semester?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Taught mainly by me						
Zero	992	32	887	28	1879	30
1-2	1730	56	1842	59	3572	57
3-4	315	10	344	11	659	11
5 or more	44	1	71	2	115	2
Taught by a team						
Zero	841	34	812	34	1653	34
1-2	1331	54	1290	53	2621	54
3-4	255	10	248	10	503	10
5 or more	56	2	65	3	121	2

Table 83: Number of casual/sessional staff that you usually supervise per semester

	Wor	Women		Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Zero	1770	43	1784	45	3554	44
1 - 2	1171	28	1050	26	2221	27
3 - 5	721	17	697	18	1418	17
6 - 10	324	8	311	8	635	8
11 - 20	105	3	85	2	190	2
21 or more *	45	1	41	1	86	1
Total	4136	100	3968	100	8104	100

<sup>\*</sup>maximum reported was 100

# 3.4 Job Satisfaction, Security and Future Intentions

The survey collected information on job satisfaction, job security and future employment intentions. This information is presented in tables 84 to 87.

Table 84: What is the per cent chance that you will leave your current job voluntarily in the next 12 months?

Per cent chance you will leave your job	Women		Ме	en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Zero %	2317	55	1962	49	4279	52	
5-50 %	1307	31	1516	38	2823	34	
51-80 %	261	6	181	5	442	5	
81-100 %	340	8	309	8	649	8	
Total	4225	100	3968	100	8193	100	

Table 85: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Agreed	Strongly or So %	omewhat	Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
I have a lot of input into changes that affect me	44	46	45	46	41	43
I feel there are unrealistic expectations of me in terms of teaching outcomes	31	29	30	34	38	36
I feel there are unrealistic expectations of me in terms of research outputs	53	46	49	29	33	31
I am satisfied with the balance between my work and personal life	41	46	43	52	46	49
I am satisfied with my job overall	69	68	69	23	23	23

NB: Percentages across the rows for do not add to 100% due a number of don't know or neither agree/disagree responses

Table 86: To what extent have each of the following gone up or down for you personally in the last two years (or since you started if that was less than 2 years ago).

	Gon	e Up	Stayed t	he Same	Gone	Down
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
The level of input into changes that affect me	1136	27	1889	44	1065	25
Expectations of the teaching outcomes I will achieve	1315	31	2045	49	265	6
Expectations of the research outputs I will achieve	2276	54	1572	37	239	6
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	497	12	1928	45	1771	42
My satisfaction with my career prospects	869	20	1727	41	1569	37
My satisfaction with my job overall	836	20	1909	45	1462	34
Men						
The level of input into changes that affect me	952	24	1812	45	1105	27
Expectations of the teaching outcomes I will achieve	1203	30	2144	54	226	6
Expectations of the research outputs I will achieve	2041	51	1655	41	205	5
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	380	9	2063	51	1547	38
My satisfaction with my career prospects	673	17	1875	46	1416	35
My satisfaction with my job overall	672	17	1983	49	1350	33
Total Sample						
The level of input into changes that affect me	2088	25	3701	45	2170	26
Expectations of the teaching outcomes I will achieve	2518	31	4189	51	491	6
Expectations of the research outputs I will achieve	4317	52	3227	39	444	5
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	877	11	3991	48	3318	40
My satisfaction with my career prospects	1542	19	3602	43	2985	36
My satisfaction with my job overall	1508	18	3892	47	2812	34

NB: Percentages across the rows may not add to 100% due to small number of don't know/not relevant responses.

Table 87: Where would you like to be and where do you expect to be in five years time?

	Wo	omen	N	/len	Total	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Where would you like to be in five years time?						
At this level in this job	316	7	467	12	783	9
At a higher level academic job in this university	2440	57	2104	52	4544	55
In a management position in this university	182	4	186	5	368	4
At another university	516	12	483	12	999	12
Outside the university sector	452	11	330	8	782	9
Retired	361	8	480	12	841	10
Total	4267	100	4050	100	8317	100
Where do you expect to be in five years time?						
At this level in this job	912	22	886	22	1798	22
At a higher level academic job in this university	1757	41	1528	38	3285	40
In a management position in this university	111	3	141	4	252	3
At another university	558	13	520	13	1078	13
Outside the university sector	574	14	460	12	1034	13
Retired	329	8	463	12	792	10
Total	4241	100	3998	100	8239	100

### 3.5 Career and Job History

The survey collected a broad range of questions relating to the job history of academic staff. This included time spent working in casual academic positions, work experience within the university sector and at different academic classifications, time spent outside the university sector, as well as information about promotion. This information is presented in tables 88 to 96.

Table 88: Thinking about your career as a whole since you left school, can you indicate the number of years you have worked in sessional positions in universities?

	Wo	men	М	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Casual work while stud	ying for a PhD					
None	491	17	594	20	1085	18
Less than 1 year	21	1	12	0	33	1
1-3 years	1203	41	1177	40	2380	40
4-5 years	764	26	793	27	1557	26
6-10 years	426	14	327	11	753	13
11 or more years	43	1	30	1	73	1
Total	2948	100	2933	100	5881	100
Casual work after obtai	ning a PhD					
None	928	52	1139	58	2067	55
Less than 1 year	33	2	28	1	61	2
1-2 years	615	35	545	28	1160	31
3-5 years	113	6	112	6	225	6
6 -10 years	68	4	91	5	159	4
11 or more years	21	1	49	2	70	2
Total	1778	100	1964	100	3742	100

Table 89: In what year were you first appointed to a continuing or fixed term salaried position in a university?

	Wor	men	M	en	Total S	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Less than 12 months	406	9	236	6	642	8
12 to 23 months	412	10	328	8	740	9
24 to 35 months	373	9	301	7	674	8
3-5 years	828	19	603	15	1431	17
6-9 years	712	17	640	16	1352	16
10-14 years	604	14	584	14	1188	14
15-19 years	406	9	433	11	839	10
20-29 years	436	10	615	15	1051	13
30 or more years	119	3	328	8	447	5
Total	4296	100	4068	100	8364	100

NB: data reported in years since the year of first appointment it does not take into account time spent outside the university sector, or time spent not working in university sector due to caring responsibilities.

Table 90: What was the level of this appointment?

	Wor	men	N	len	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Level A	1911	47	1715	44	3626	46
Level B	1797	45	1644	42	3441	44
Level C	216	5	335	9	551	7
Level D	32	1	91	2	123	2
Level E	24	1	68	2	92	1
Research Assistant	24	1	11	0	35	0
Research Fellow	9	0	5	0	14	0
General Staff	13	0	7	0	20	0
Total	4026	100	3876	100	7902	100

Table 91: Time worked at level A to E in continuing or fixed-term university positions by current job level classification.

Current position		•	time at, rel A	•	time at, ⁄el B	•	time at, /el C	•	time at, rel D		time at, /el E
		Mean Yrs	%								
Current	Women	3.8	68.7%	5.5	5.2%	7.0	0.8%	0.0	0.0%	0.0	0.0%
Level A	Men	4.9	80.3%	6.1	7.8%	5.9	4.7%	5.3	3.6%	3.3	2.1%
	Total	4.2	72.6%	5.7	6.1%	6.2	2.1%	5.3	1.2%	3.3	0.7%
Current	Women	3.7	29.7%	4.5	82.1%	3.4	2.8%	2.0	0.3%	2.3	0.3%
Level B	Men	4.1	39.4%	5.4	92.8%	5.8	5.5%	10.0	0.9%	0.0	0.0%
	Total	3.9	33.7%	4.9	86.4%	4.7	3.9%	7.6	0.5%	2.3	0.1%
Current	Women	3.6	35.4%	5.9	76.1%	4.4	86.3%	5.3	2.0%	5.7	0.4%
Level C	Men	4.2	37.9%	6.3	78.2%	6.3	93.9%	5.3	3.8%	5.3	1.9%
	Total	3.9	36.6%	6.1	77.1%	5.4	90.0%	5.3	2.8%	5.3	1.1%
Current	Women	3.5	32.9%	5.9	82.5%	6.0	85.5%	3.8	94.2%	3.3	1.1%
Level D	Men	3.5	40.0%	5.6	80.1%	6.4	85.6%	5.2	95.2%	5.5	2.2%
	Total	3.5	37.2%	5.7	81.0%	6.2	85.6%	4.6	94.8%	4.9	1.8%
Current	Women	3.4	31.2%	5.3	76.8%	5.0	80.1%	4.7	77.9%	6.0	96.7%
Level E	Men	3.3	35.0%	5.2	76.0%	5.7	82.6%	5.7	76.2%	7.8	96.9%
	Total	3.3	33.9%	5.2	76.3%	5.5	81.8%	5.4	76.7%	7.3	96.9%
Post-Doctoral	Women	3.1	77.7%	2.3	29.4%	3.7	2.3%	10.0	0.3%	15.0	0.3%
Fellowship Award	Men	3.2	84.3%	2.8	30.3%	3.5	3.7%	3.2	1.7%	4.0	0.7%
	Total	3.1	81.0%	2.5	29.9%	3.6	3.0%	4.3	1.0%	7.7	0.5%
Other Researchers	Women	3.6	58.6%	4.0	42.3%	3.5	14.3%	2.1	1.4%	14.5	0.3%
	Men	3.6	64.7%	4.1	63.2%	4.2	22.5%	4.1	3.7%	6.7	1.1%
	Total	3.6	61.4%	4.1	51.7%	3.9	18.0%	3.5	2.5%	8.6	0.6%
Total sample	Women	3.6	43.5%	5.0	62.5%	4.8	34.5%	4.2	15.1%	6.0	7.7%
	Men	3.8	48.0%	5.4	71.7%	6.0	50.0%	5.4	28.4%	7.8	18.3%
	Total	3.7	45.7%	5.2	67.0%	5.5	42.0%	4.9	21.6%	7.2	12.9%

NB: The survey asked respondents to provide details of their current and previous job classification and levels.

How to read this table:

Example: Look at the second major row (labelled "Current Level B"). The first data column within that row indicates that:

- ♦ 29.7 per cent of women who are currently at level B have spent some time employed full-time at level A;
  - $\Diamond$  and that, amongst those women who spent time at level A full-time, the average time spent at level A full-time was 3.7 years;
- 39.4 per cent of men who are currently at level B have spent some time employed full-time at level A;
  - $\diamond$  and that, amongst those men who spent time at level A full-time, the average time spent at level A full-time was 4.1 years.

Table 92: Time worked at level A to E in continuing or fixed-term university positions by current job level classification.

			years sp						<u> </u>		
Current position			time at, /el A		time at, ⁄el B		time at, el C	Spent t Lev		Spent t Lev	
		Mean Yrs	%	Mean Yrs	%	Mean Yrs	%	Mean Yrs	%	Mean Yrs	%
Current	Women	3.4	47.8%	3.4	1.8%	0.0	0.0%	0.0	0.0%	0.0	0.0%
Level A	Men	3.8	35.8%	5.0	1.6%	6.0	0.5%	0.0	0.0%	0.0	0.0%
	Total	3.5	43.8%	3.9	1.7%	6.0	0.2%	0.0	0.0%	0.0	0.0%
Current	Women	4.2	14.7%	3.8	33.7%	2.2	0.9%	2.0	0.1%	2.0	0.2%
Level B	Men	3.2	12.0%	3.6	14.0%	2.3	0.4%	0.0	0.0%	5.0	0.1%
	Total	3.8	13.6%	3.8	25.7%	2.2	0.7%	2.0	0.0%	3.0	0.1%
Current	Women	3.3	12.6%	5.0	18.2%	3.6	19.8%	5.0	0.2%	0.0	0.0%
Level C	Men	3.2	9.1%	4.7	7.3%	4.2	8.8%	4.3	0.4%	4.0	0.3%
	Total	3.3	10.9%	4.9	12.9%	3.8	14.4%	4.6	0.3%	4.0	0.1%
Current	Women	3.7	9.6%	3.4	14.5%	5.1	9.6%	4.5	7.9%	0.0	0.0%
Level D	Men	3.4	5.7%	4.4	4.6%	7.9	3.9%	3.7	6.1%	2.0	0.2%
	Total	3.6	7.3%	3.7	8.6%	6.1	6.2%	4.1	6.8%	2.0	0.1%
Current	Women	3.0	11.2%	3.9	9.4%	4.1	7.2%	4.4	3.6%	3.6	5.4%
Level E	Men	2.9	5.1%	3.0	2.9%	4.3	2.6%	6.5	2.6%	4.1	5.0%
	Total	2.9	7.0%	3.5	4.9%	4.2	4.0%	5.7	2.9%	3.9	5.1%
Post-Doctoral Fellowship	Women	3.3	20.7%	3.1	10.4%	1.8	1.0%	6.0	0.3%	3.0	0.3%
Award	Men	2.5	10.0%	2.0	1.3%	1.0	0.3%	0.0	0.0%	0.0	0.0%
	Total	3.0	15.4%	3.0	5.9%	1.6	0.7%	6.0	0.2%	3.0	0.2%
Other Researchers	Women	3.5	29.9%	3.5	19.0%	2.8	4.9%	1.3	0.4%	1.0	0.1%
	Men	2.6	11.8%	3.5	5.8%	4.7	3.3%	1.8	0.7%	6.3	0.5%
	Total	3.3	21.7%	3.5	13.1%	3.5	4.2%	1.6	0.6%	5.0	0.3%
Total sample	Women	3.6	19.7%	3.9	19.8%	3.7	6.6%	4.2	1.3%	3.3	0.5%
	Men	3.1	10.3%	3.9	6.6%	4.8	3.3%	4.3	1.5%	4.5	1.0%
	Total	3.4	15.1%	3.9	13.3%	4.0	5.0%	4.3	1.4%	4.0	0.8%

NB: The survey asked respondents to provide details of their current and previous job classification and levels.

How to read this table:

Example: Look at the second major row (labelled "Current Level B"). The first column within that row indicates that:

- ♦ 14.7 per cent of women who are currently at level B have spent some time employed part-time at level A;
  - and that, amongst those women who spent time at level A part-time, the average time spent at level A part-time was 4.2 years;
- ◆ 12.0 per cent of men who are currently at level B have spent some time employed part -time at level A;
  - and that, amongst those men who spent time at level A part -time, the average time spent at level A part -time was 3.2 years.

Table 93: Have you done any of the following?

	Women		M	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Held a post-doctoral fellowship for 1 or more years	1283	30	1684	41	2967	35
Worked overseas in an academic job	846	20	1458	36	2304	27
Worked in an academic position at a lower level than one you'd previously held	715	17	704	17	1419	17

Table 94: Have you spent time working outside the university sector since you left school?

	Wor	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	3661	91	3112	85	6773	88
No	368	9	560	15	928	12
Total	4029	100	3672	100	7701	100

Table 95: In the past 5 years how many times have you applied for and been successful in obtaining promotion to a higher level at this university?

	Wo	omen	N	⁄len	Total	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Have never applied	2036	60	1940	58	3976	59
Have applied at least once	1360	40	1416	42	2776	41
Total	3396	100	3356	100	6752	100
Success rate for those who had applied	d					
Have never been successful	186	14	239	17	425	16
Have been successful less than half the time I have applied	29	2	38	3	67	3
Have been successful more than half the times I have applied, but not every application had been successful	148	11	174	13	322	12
All my applications have been successful	937	72	918	67	1855	70
Total	1300	100	1369	100	2669	100

Table 96: In the past 5 years how many times have you applied for and been successful in obtaining promotion through a competitive selection process?

	Wo	omen	N	1en	Total	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Have never applied	2012	63	1938	62	3950	63
Have applied at least once	1157	37	1163	38	2320	37
Total	3169	100	3101	100	6270	100
Success rate for those who had applied	I					
Have never been successful	179	16	207	18	386	17
Have been successful less than half the time I have applied	29	3	30	3	59	3
Have been successful more than half the times I have applied, but not every application had been successful	68	6	84	7	152	7
All my applications have been successful	841	75	810	72	1651	73
Total	1117	100	1131	100	2248	100

## 3.6 Career Support and Difficulties

The survey asked a broad range of questions related to career support and difficulties, including information on mentoring and harassment. The findings for academic staff are presented in tables 97 to 106.

Table 97: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Agreed	Strongly or So %	omewhat	Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %			
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	
I have career mobility between universities and other sectors	47	45	46	38	39	38	
I would like to remain in the university sector for the rest of my career	48	55	51	25	22	24	
I am satisfied with my career opportunities in this university	41	42	41	42	41	42	
I am satisfied with my career opportunities in the university sector as a whole	43	43	43	36	36	36	
I would be able to move interstate to advance my career	29	37	33	51	40	46	

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to neither or don't know responses.

Table 98: In the last five years to what extent have the following helped you in advancing your career or been a problem for you in holding back your career?

	He Gre Some	eat/	Problem Major/ Somewhat	
Women	N	%	N	%
Level of support from supervisors in applying for promotion (N=4251)	1725	41	964	23
Guidance received in performance reviews (N=4230)	1645	39	956	23
Opportunities for leadership development (n=4229)	1722	41	988	23
Access to internal research funding (n=4203)	1494	36	1118	27
Men				
Level of support from supervisors in applying for promotion (n=4019)	1650	41	771	19
Guidance received in performance reviews (n=3998)	1410	35	732	18
Opportunities for leadership development (n=3997)	1425	36	761	19
Access to internal research funding (n=3970)	1363	34	975	25
Total Sample				
Level of support from supervisors in applying for promotion (n=8270)	3375	41	1735	21
Guidance received in performance reviews (n=8228)	3055	37	1688	21
Opportunities for leadership development (n=8226)	3147	38	1749	21
Access to internal research funding (n=8173)	2857	35	2093	26

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to don't know/not relevant responses.

Table 99: In the last five years to what extent have the following helped you in advancing your career or been a problem for you in holding back your career?

	He Gre Some	eat/	Neither a problem or a help		Problem Major/ Somewhat	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=4236)	627	15	2202	52	621	15
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=4225)	235	6	2475	59	147	3
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=4235)	501	12	2103	50	797	19
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=4218)	539	13	1918	45	744	18
Men						
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=4003)	597	15	2063	52	543	14
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=3999)	241	6	2348	59	189	5
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=3995	224	6	2458	62	178	4
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=3985)	368	9	2211	55	367	9
Total Sample						
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=8239)	1224	15	4265	52	1164	14
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=8224)	476	6	4823	59	336	4
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=8230)	725	9	4561	55	975	12
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=8203)	907	11	4129	50	1111	14

Table 100: Have you experienced any kind of harassment or bullying at work in the last five years?

	Won	Women		en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	1515	35	939	23	2454	29	
No	2768	65	3120	77	5888	71	
Total	4283	100	4059	100	8342	100	

Table 101: Have you taken, or seriously considered taking a formal case in relation to harassment or bullying at work in the last five years?

	W	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	644	43	427	46	1071	44
No	870	57	510	54	1380	56
Total	1514	100	937	100	2451	100

Table 102: If not, why did you decide not to take a case? Multiple responses allowed.

	Wo	Women		Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
The incident was too minor	215	24	144	27	359	25
I lacked faith in the complaints process	245	28	167	32	412	29
It would have made things worse for me	474	54	269	51	743	53

Table 103: Respondents who reported experiencing harassment were asked: Did the harassment have an adverse impact on your career?

	Wor	Women		en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	642	43	454	49	1096	45	
No	443	29	248	27	691	28	
Don't know	418	28	229	25	647	27	
Total	1503	100	931	100	2434	100	

Table 104: In the last five years, have you been mentored in a formal mentoring course or scheme in your workplace?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes, at this university	761	18	720	18	1481	18	
Yes, at another university	273	6	267	7	540	6	
No	3249	76	3072	76	6321	76	
Total	4283	100	4059	100	8342	100	

Table 105: Respondents who experienced a formal mentoring arrangement or scheme were asked: How much benefit did the formal mentoring course/scheme provide?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
No benefit	61	8	90	12	151	10
A little benefit	156	20	173	24	329	22
Some benefit	255	33	263	36	518	35
A lot of benefit	188	25	143	20	331	22
Highly beneficial	106	14	61	8	167	11
Total	766	100	730	100	1496	100

Table 106: Over the past five years, how much help have you received from the following people in advancing your career?

		Received a lot/some help		Not received much help		Not sought help	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%	
My supervisor (n=4241)	2658	63	1159	27	424	10	
Academic staff at my university (n=4251)	2705	64	937	22	609	14	
Academics from other universities in Australia (n=4229)	1746	41	680	16	1803	43	
Academics from overseas (n=4199)	1579	38	563	13	2057	49	
My PhD supervisor (n=3991)	1896	48	577	14	1518	38	
Men							
My supervisor (n=4021)	2392	59	1002	25	627	16	
Academic staff at my university (n=4010)	2305	57	910	23	795	20	
Academics from other universities in Australia (n=4008)	1555	39	838	21	1615	40	
Academics from overseas (n=3981)	1754	44	623	16	1604	40	
My PhD supervisor	1602	42	486	13	1725	45	
Total Sample							
My supervisor (n=8262)	5050	61	2161	26	1051	13	
Academic staff at my university (n=8261)	5010	61	1847	22	1404	17	
Academics from other universities in Australia (8237)	3301	40	1518	18	3418	41	
Academics from overseas (n=8180)	3333	41	1186	14	3661	45	
My PhD supervisor (n=7804)	3498	45	1063	14	3243	42	

### 3.7 Work and Family

These questions asked respondents to provide information related to their responsibilities for children and others who needed regular care. Other questions sought information on perceptions of work and family balance, and impediments to balancing work and family responsibilities. The findings from these questions for academic staff are presented in tables 107 to 116.

Table 107: Do you have caring responsibilities?

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Has caring responsibilities (children & or others who need regular care)	2055	48	2084	51	4139	49
Details of those who reported any caring responsibilities	;					
Responsible for an adult who needs regular care, due to ill health, disability, age	745	17	469	11	1214	14
Children under 18 years living at home	1573	37	1799	44	3372	40
Children under 4 years	557	13	718	18	1275	15
Children aged 5-12 years	796	18	928	23	1724	21
Children aged 13 – 18 years	641	15	650	16	1291	15

Table 108: What is your partner's employment status?

	Women		Me	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Partner works full-time in university sector	542	17	450	13	992	15
Partner works full-time in another sector	1837	57	997	29	2834	42
Partner works part-time in university sector	113	4	331	9	444	7
Partner works part-time in another sector	374	12	928	27	1302	19
Partner is retired or not employed	350	11	785	22	1135	17

Table 109: Who is mainly responsible for the care of your children?

	١	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
I am	729	46	67	4	796	23	
My partner	72	5	634	35	706	21	
Shared equally with my partner	728	46	1046	58	1774	53	
Other	40	3	49	3	89	3	
Total sample	1569	100	1796	100	3365	100	

Table 110: During the past five years has your work been affected by your family or caring responsibilities in any of the following ways? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		М	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Having to work part-time	869	20	166	4	1035	12
Having to take additional leave (other than parental leave)	861	20	518	13	1379	16
Stress from home affecting my abilities to do my job well over a sustained period	1052	24	870	21	1922	23
Missing opportunities to apply for advancement	543	13	278	7	821	10
Missing other opportunities e.g. to travel, attend conferences	1460	34	1037	25	2497	30
Having to change jobs or responsibilities	352	8	190	5	542	6
Inability to complete qualifications	344	8	169	4	513	6
None of the above	1838	43	2243	55	4081	49

Table 111: Have you ever resigned from, or not taken up work in, a university due to caring responsibilities, and how long were you out of the sector as a result of this?

	W	Women		⁄len	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
No	3865	91	3921	97	7786	94
Yes	385	9	108	3	493	6
Total	4250	100	4029	100	8279	100
For how long were you out of the university s	sector as a result of th	is?				
Less than or equal to 12 months	142	46	63	73	205	52
1-2 years	45	15	10	12	55	14
2-5 years	82	26	9	10	91	23
More than 5 years	41	13	4	5	45	11
Total	310	100	86	100	396	100

Table 112: Thinking about the balance between your work and the rest of your life, how often does work:

	Almost or C	Always often	Sometimes		Rarely or Never	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	1876	44	1635	38	763	18
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	2000	47	1491	35	783	18
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your	1697	40	1316	31	1232	29
Men						
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	1514	37	1647	41	871	21
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	1606	40	1536	38	891	22
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your	1342	33	1303	32	1347	33
Total Sample						
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	3390	41	3282	39	1634	20
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	3606	43	3027	36	1674	20
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your	3039	37	2619	31	2579	31

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

Table 113: Thinking about balance between your work and the rest of your life, how often does your personal life:

	Almost Always or Often		Some	Sometimes		or Never
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Women						
Interfere with your work activities?	333	8	1427	33	2511	59
Restrict the time you spend at work?	486	11	1162	27	2608	61
Men						
Interfere with your work activities?	376	9	1431	35	2226	55
Restrict the time you spend at work?	449	11	1240	31	2324	58
Total Sample						
Interfere with your work activities?	709	9	2858	34	4737	57
Restrict the time you spend at work?	935	11	2402	29	4932	59

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

Table 114: Thinking about your life in general, how often do you feel rushed or pressed for time?

		Almost Always or Often		ometimes	Rar	Rarely or Never		
	N	%	N	%	N	%		
Women	3333	78	824	19	125	3		
Men	2736	67	1059	26	251	6		
Total Sample	6069	73	1883	23	376	5		

Table 115: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Strongly Agree / Agree %		Strongly Disagree / Disagree %			Don't know %			
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
There is adequate support in my work unit for mothers in their caring responsibilities	44	46	45	27	14	21	17	31	24
There is adequate support in my work unit for fathers in their caring responsibilities	34	38	36	18	24	21	34	24	29

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to don't know/not relevant responses.

Table 116: Do you see any of the following as being an impediment to balancing your work and family life:

	,	Major or somewhat of an impediment %		Min	Minor Impediment %			Not an Impediment %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	
Attitudes of my supervisors	31	27	29	15	14	15	49	54	51	
Attitudes of my colleagues	21	14	17	20	18	19	55	63	59	
Workloads	70	61	66	18	20	19	11	17	14	

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

### 3.8 Parental Leave

The survey collected information on parental leave taken. There were 1767 academic staff who reported taking parental leave while employed in a university: 1009, or 24 % of women and 758, or 19 % of men. A majority had taken parental leave only once. For the most recent occasion about three quarters had taken the full amount of their entitlement. There were 280 respondents who did not take their full entitlement. Details of parental leave are reported in tables 117 and 118.

Table 117: How many times have you taken parental leave?

	V	Women		Men		al Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Once	538	55	419	56	957	55
Twice	362	37	261	35	623	36
Three or more times	80	8	65	9	145	9
Total	980	100	745	100	1725	100

Table 118: If you did not take your full parental leave entitlement, why not? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
N=280 did not take full entitlement	N	%	N	%	N	%
Concerned about household finances	63	37	10	9	73	26
Concerned about colleagues workloads	22	13	42	38	64	23
Concerned about the impact on my career	91	54	35	32	126	45
Concerned about reaction of colleagues	24	14	14	13	38	14
Concerned about reaction of supervisors	40	24	23	21	63	23
My partner took the primary carer role	10	6	39	35	49	18
I was keen to return to work	61	36	22	20	83	30

### 3.9 Flexible Work Arrangements

This section presents information on academic staff members' attitudes and behaviour related to flexible work arrangements. Respondents were asked whether they would prefer a change in work arrangements (for example, change in the hours of work). Overall, 38% (n=3190) of the total sample thought they would prefer a change in their work arrangements (46% of women, 30% of men).

Table 119: Have you wanted one of these work arrangements in the last 12 months:

	Women		Me	Men		ample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Work reduced hours, on ongoing basis	1019	24	640	16	1659	20
Work reduced hours, for limited period	578	13	418	10	996	12
Work fewer hours each day	506	12	388	10	894	11
Work in school term-time only	295	7	157	4	452	5
Job share	172	4	116	3	288	3

Table 120: Have you requested this change in work arrangements:

	Women		Men		Total Sample	Granted in full	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	%
Work reduced hours, on ongoing basis	207	5	132	3	339	4	54
Work reduced hours, for limited period	199	5	123	3	322	4	53
Work fewer hours each day	66	2	55	1	121	1	38
Work in school term-time only	26	1	32	1	58	1	19
Job share	49	1	38	1	87	1	21

Table 121: If you have requested but did not receive flexible work arrangements, what was the main reason your request was not possible:

	Women		Men	Tota	al Sample
	N	%	N	%	N
Too difficult to fit in with schedule in my work unit	33	1	33	1	66
Not enough staff to make it possible	92	2	62	2	154
Don't know	93	2	41	1	134

### 3.10 Income

The survey collected information on gross income and loadings obtained as part of annual income from the university. Gross income is presented in table 122, followed by a summary of information on loadings.

Table 122: Total gross income per week

	Women		M	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
\$2,995 or more pw (\$150,000 or more per year)	143	4	317	9	460	6
\$2,000-\$2,994 pw (\$104,000 - \$149,999 per year)	647	17	1083	29	1730	23
\$1,500-\$1,999 pw (\$78,000-\$103,999 per year)	1192	32	1171	32	2363	32
\$1,000-\$1,499 pw (\$52,000-\$77,999 per year)	1196	32	902	24	2098	28
\$700-\$999 pw (\$36,400-\$51,999 per year)	374	10	157	4	531	7
\$500-\$699 pw (\$26,000-\$36,399 per year)	148	4	58	2	206	3
Total	3700	100	3688	100	7388	100

Loadings included in annual income were reported by 1565 academic respondents (15% of women (n=658) and 22% of men (n=907). Overall the largest proportion of these loadings were for responsibility of higher duties (31%), followed by loadings for individual performance (20%) and market loading for discipline (19%).

### 3.11 Retirement

Information relating to income in retirement and working arrangements in the transition to retirement is presented in tables 123 to 126.

Table 123: What are your expected income sources when you retire or as you get older or work less? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		М	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Unisuper	3942	91	3709	91	7651	91
Other Australian superannuation	945	22	748	18	1693	20
Overseas pension fund	301	7	452	11	753	9
Government pension	556	13	488	12	1044	12
Own assets (including rent, properties, farms, business investments, interest, stocks, debentures,, bank account)	2203	51	2056	50	4259	51
Spouse or partner's income	1252	29	748	18	2000	24
Someone else's income	18	0	16	0	34	0

Table 124: What will be your main income source in retirement?

	Wo	men	М	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Unisuper	2297	55	2520	64	4817	60	
Other Australian superannuation	252	6	295	8	547	7	
Overseas pension fund	42	1	78	2	120	1	
Government pension	112	3	84	2	196	2	
Own assets (including rent, properties, farms, business investments, interest, stocks, debentures,, bank account)	521	13	476	12	997	12	
Spouse or partner's income	220	5	40	1	260	3	
Someone else's income	1	0	0	0	1	0	
Other	64	2	62	2	126	2	
Don't know	631	15	368	9	999	12	
Total	4140	100	3923	100	8063	100	

Table 125: As you move towards retirement, which of the following would you like to do, and which do you think you will be able to do? Multiple responses allowed.

	Like to	do this	Able to do this	
Women	N	%	N	%
Continue working as I currently do	1298	30	2120	49
Reduce number of hours worked each day	1112	26	602	14
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	2077	48	1193	28
Reduce my level of responsibility	780	18	478	11
Seek contract or casual employment	407	9	516	12
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	1213	28	717	17
Men				
Continue working as I currently do	1760	43	2306	57
Reduce number of hours worked each day	1024	25	620	15
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	1535	38	894	22
Reduce my level of responsibility	877	21	576	14
Seek contract or casual employment	362	9	447	11
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	943	23	619	15
Total Sample				
Continue working as I currently do	3058	36	4426	53
Reduce number of hours worked each day	2136	25	1222	15
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	3612	43	2087	25
Reduce my level of responsibility	1657	20	1054	13
Seek contract or casual employment	769	9	963	11
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	2156	26	1336	16

Table 126: Why do you think you may not be able to work the way you would ideally like? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		Мє	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
May not be able to afford to	1247	29	983	24	2230	27	
My organisation is unlikely to support my preference	922	21	967	24	1889	23	
Too much impact on my final Defined Benefit superannuation payout	359	8	287	7	646	8	
May lose organisational benefit such as office or funding	350	8	321	8	671	8	

# **Section 4: Sessional Teaching Staff**

This section reports the findings from the sessional teaching staff who completed the survey. In total 2918 sessional staff participated in the study, of these 1664 (57%) are women and 1254 (43%) are men.

## 4.1 Demographic Characteristics

The survey collected a broad range of demographic characteristics from respondents. The majority are aged between 25 and 49 years of age (69%), with 23% aged over 50 years of age. Just over one half are Australian born and 1% identify as Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander. Almost one fifth (17%) have a PhD, and over one half (54 %) are currently studying for a qualification.

Table 127: Demographic characteristics

	Women		M	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Age							
20-24 years	107	6	124	10	231	8	
25-29 years	386	23	280	22	666	23	
30-34 years	291	18	219	18	510	17	
35-39 years	181	11	141	11	322	11	
40-44 years	168	10	118	9	286	10	
45-49 years	154	9	65	5	219	8	
50-54 years	148	9	85	7	233	8	
55-59 years	110	7	75	6	185	6	
60-64 years	75	5	61	5	136	5	
65 + years	40	2	79	6	119	4	
Australian born	910	64	626	56	1536	60	
Identify as Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander	14	1	4	0	18	1	
English language spoken at home	1230	86	859	77	2089	82	
Highest educational qualification							
PhD	251	16	208	18	459	17	
Other post-graduate qualification	728	46	499	42	1227	44	
Bachelor Degree	583	37	434	37	1017	37	
Other tertiary qualification	34	2	37	3	71	3	
Currently studying for a qualification	889	53	703	56	1592	55	
Marital Status							
Registered marriage/defacto relationship	902	63	684	61	1586	63	
Currently not with a partner	521	37	430	39	951	37	
Member of a trade union	243	17	143	13	386	15	

## 4.2 Employment Characteristics

The survey collected a broad range of employment characteristics. Respondents were asked where they worked, the tasks they performed as part of this role, length of time working at the university, and how they had obtained their current position. These findings are presented in tables 128 to 132.

Table 128: What is the discipline or field in which you work?

	Wo	men	N	1en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Science	424	27	535	44	959	35
Medical and health	285	18	140	12	425	15
Law and business	189	12	203	17	392	14
Education	165	11	51	4	216	8
HASS (Humanities, Arts, Social Science)	500	32	285	23	785	28
Total	1563	100	1214	100	2777	100

Table 129: How long have you worked at this university?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Less than 1 year	641	39	454	36	1095	38
1-2 years	270	16	245	20	515	18
3-5 years	490	29	342	27	832	29
6-9 years	155	9	124	10	279	10
10-14 years	70	4	52	4	122	4
15-19 years	21	1	16	1	37	1
20-29 years	16	1	18	1	34	1
30 or more years	1	0	3	0	4	0
Total	1664	100	1254	100	2918	100

Table 130: How did you obtain your current sessional position?

	Women		N	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Responded to an advertisement	118	8	98	9	216	8
I approached the dept or an academic	401	28	390	35	791	31
Offered work by a contact or friend at the university	566	39	357	32	923	36
Offered work by my PhD supervisor	216	15	200	18	416	16
Other	133	9	74	7	207	8
Total	1434	100	1119	100	2553	100

Table 131: Do you currently work at more than one institution?

	Wo	Women		Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	332	23	205	18	537	21
No	1118	77	924	82	2042	79
Total	1450	100	1129	100	2579	100

Table 132: Where do you undertake your teaching preparation?

	Women		Мє	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Mostly at home	933	65	664	59	1597	62
Mostly at the institution where I teach	507	35	459	41	966	38
Total	1440	100	1123	100	2563	100

# 4.3 Working Hours and Workload

This section presents information on working hours and workloads for sessional teaching staff.

Table 133: At all the universities where you work how many hours of face to face teaching did you perform over the last week, and how many other hours do you usually spend each week on preparation, student consultation, meetings and marking?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Hours spent lecturing						
Zero	283	40	253	42	536	41
1-5 hrs	361	51	280	46	641	49
6-10 hrs	49	7	50	8	99	8
11-20 hrs	15	2	23	4	38	3
Hours spent tutoring						
Zero	118	10	94	11	212	10
1-5 hrs	701	62	526	59	1227	61
6-10 hrs	247	22	217	24	464	23
11 - 20 hrs	67	6	51	6	118	6
Preparation time (student c	onsultation, meeti	ngs, marking)				
1-5 hrs	677	51	622	60	1299	55
6-10 hrs	370	28	237	23	607	26
11 - 20 hrs	220	16	125	12	345	15
21 or more hrs	69	5	46	4	115	4

Table 134: By the end of this year, how many weeks will you have worked in 2011 in sessional or casual university jobs?

	Wor	Women		len	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
1 to 12 weeks	189	14	140	13	329	13
13 to 24 weeks	484	35	405	38	889	37
25 to 52 weeks	695	51	533	49	1228	50
Total	1368	100	1078	100	2446	100

Table 135: What is the length in weeks of your current (or most recent) sessional/casual employment contract?

	Women		M	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Less than 2 weeks	29	2	19	2	48	2	
2 – 9 weeks	95	7	80	7	175	7	
10 -12 weeks	429	31	371	34	800	33	
13 or more weeks1	823	60	615	57	1438	58	
Total	1376	100	1085	100	2461	100	
<sup>1</sup> 19 cases reported between	53 and 260 weeks						

Table 136: Do you receive separate payment for marking?

	Women		М	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	1004	70	781	70	1785	70
No, I mark but don't get paid extra	271	19	213	19	484	19
No, I don't do marking	156	11	129	11	285	11
Total	1431	100	1123	100	2554	100

Table 137: Do you currently supervise other sessional staff?

	W	Women		Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
No	1251	87	968	86	2219	87
Yes	185	13	154	14	339	13
Total	1436	100	1122	100	2558	100

### 4.4 Job Satisfaction, Security and Future Intentions

The survey collected information on job satisfaction, job security and future employment intentions for sessional teaching staff. This information is presented in tables 138 to 143.

Table 138: What is the per cent chance that you will leave your current job voluntarily in the next 12 months?

	Wor	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Zero %	617	44	424	38	1041	41
5-50 %	479	34	424	38	903	36
51-80 %	129	9	104	9	233	9
81-100 %	184	13	153	14	337	13
Total	1409	100	1105	100	2514	100

The survey found that 2121 sessional workers wanted work in the following year (1185 women and 936 men). Only 17% of the sessional staff who responded to this question said they did not want future sessional work.

Table 139: What is the per cent chance that you will have sessional teaching work in 2012?

	Women		N	len	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Zero %	5	0	3	0	8	0
5-50 %	337	29	246	26	583	28
51-80 %	309	26	249	27	558	26
81-100 %	528	45	438	47	966	46
Total	1179	100	936	100	2115	100

Table 140: To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements:

	Agreed Strongly or Somewhat %			Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
I have a lot of input into changes that affect me	35	42	38	47	40	44
I feel there are unrealistic expectations of me in terms of teaching outcomes	26	23	24	55	56	56
I am satisfied with the balance between my work and personal life	65	68	66	27	22	25
I am satisfied with my job overall	78	78	78	15	14	15

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due a number of don't know or neither agree/disagree responses.

Table 141: To what extent have each of the following gone up or down for you personally in the last two years (or since you started if less than 2 years).

	Gon	e Up	Stayed t	he Same	Gone Down	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
The level of input I have into changes that affect me	347	24	796	56	164	12
Expectations of the teaching outcomes I will achieve	445	31	836	59	62	4
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	278	20	781	55	345	24
My satisfaction with my career prospects	391	28	558	39	425	30
My satisfaction with my job overall	393	28	722	51	294	21
Men						
The level of input I have into changes that affect me	256	23	636	57	128	11
Expectations of the teaching outcomes I will achieve	342	31	663	60	49	4
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	195	17	685	61	209	19
My satisfaction with my career prospects	288	26	487	44	294	26
My satisfaction with my job overall	295	26	612	55	195	17
Total Sample						
The level of input I have into changes that affect me	603	24	1432	56	292	11
Expectations of the teaching outcomes I will achieve	787	31	1499	59	111	4
My satisfaction with balance between my work and personal life	473	19	1466	58	554	22
My satisfaction with my career prospects	679	27	1045	41	719	28
My satisfaction with my job overall	688	27	1334	52	489	19

NB: Percentages across the rows may not add to 100% due to small number of don't know/not relevant responses.

Table 142: Where would you like to be and where do you expect to be in five years time?

	Wo	Women		Men		Total Sample	
Where would you like to be in five years time?	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Employed as a sessional / casual academic	167	10	139	11	306	11	
Employed as an academic in a continuing position	914	55	664	53	1578	54	
Employed outside of the university sector	344	21	284	23	628	22	
Retired not working	86	5	92	7	178	6	
Other	141	9	67	5	208	7	
Total	1652	100	1246	100	2898	100	
Where do you expect to be in five years time?							
Employed as a sessional / casual academic	435	26	241	19	676	23	
Employed as an academic in a continuing position	406	25	367	30	773	27	
Employed outside of the university sector	551	34	453	37	1004	35	
Retired not working	76	5	88	7	164	6	
Other	176	11	91	7	267	9	
Total	1644	100	1240	100	2884	100	

Table 143: To what extent do you agree with the following statements:

	Agreed	Strongly or So	omewhat	Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
I would accept a salaried full-time academic position	62	71	66	27	21	25
I would accept a salaried part-time academic position	78	72	75	12	17	14
Casual work suits my circumstances	74	74	74	18	17	18
Casual work is the only work I can get	49	47	48	33	32	33
Casual work will help me secure an academic position in the future	55	52	54	22	22	22
Casual work allows me to balance work and home life	64	58	62	18	18	18

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know or neither agree or disagree.

## 4.5 Career and Job History

The survey collected information on the job history of sessional teaching staff which is presented in tables 144 to 147.

Table 144: Thinking about your career as a whole since you left school, can you indicate the number of years you have worked in sessional positions in universities?

	Wo	men	N	len	Total	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Sessional/casual work	while studying for	a PhD				
Less than 1 year	54	5	44	5	98	5
1-3 years	719	66	589	68	1308	67
4-5 years	211	19	144	17	355	18
6-10 years	88	8	77	9	165	8
11 or more years	14	1	9	1	23	1
Total	1086	100	863	100	1949	100
Sessional/casual work a	after obtaining a P	hD <sup>1</sup>				
Less than 1 year	7	3	5	3	12	3
1-2 years	115	56	76	46	191	51
3-5 years	53	26	46	28	99	27
6 -10 years	26	13	24	15	50	13
11 or more years	6	3	13	8	19	5
Total*	207	100	164	100	371	100

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> n=459 sessional respondents reported having obtained a PhD.

Table 145: Have you ever applied for a fixed term academic position?

	Women		١	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	414	29	344	31	758	30
No	1020	71	775	69	1795	70
Total	1434	100	1119	100	2553	100
For those who had applied - hav	e you ever bee	en successful?	•			
Yes	170	41	162	47	332	44
No	244	59	182	53	426	56
Total	414	100	344	100	758	100
If No, why do you think your app	lication was u	nsuccessful? I	Multiple respon	ses allowed.		
I did not have a PhD	112	46	67	37	179	42
Lack of research outputs	77	32	62	34	139	33
The field of applicants was very competitive	104	43	84	46	188	44

Table 146: Have you done any of the following?

	Women		M	Men		ample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Held a post-doctoral fellowship for 1 or more years	62	4	56	4	118	4
Worked overseas in an academic job	139	8	128	10	267	9

Table 147: Have you spent time working outside the university sector since you left school?

	W	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
No	98	10	137	18	235	14
Yes	883	90	612	82	1495	86
Total	981	100	749	100	1730	100

# 4.6 Career Support and Difficulties

The survey items in this section refer to career support and difficulties related to aspects relevant to sessional staff.

Table 148: At this university, have you ever taken part in or received any of the following? Was this paid or unpaid?

	Wor	nen	Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Induction						
No	502	36	324	29	826	33
Yes - paid	529	38	466	42	995	40
Yes - unpaid	336	24	285	26	621	25
Yes – partly paid for	41	3	25	2	66	3
Professional development (courses,	seminars, training)					
No	509	36	407	37	916	36
Yes - paid	435	31	354	32	789	31
Yes - unpaid	392	28	302	27	694	28
Yes – partly paid for	73	5	41	4	114	5
Staff meetings of your school/departs	ment/faculty					
No	672	48	507	46	1179	47
Yes - paid	248	18	192	18	440	18
Yes - unpaid	427	30	367	34	794	32
Yes – partly paid for	53	4	27	2	80	3
Been a member of a committee at you	ur university					
No	1107	81	868	80	1975	81
Yes - paid	62	5	45	4	107	4
Yes - unpaid	198	14	161	15	359	15
Yes – partly paid for	5	0	6	1	11	0
Meetings about a course you are tead	hing					
No	244	17	185	17	429	17
Yes - paid	427	30	309	28	736	29
Yes - unpaid	629	44	550	50	1179	47
Yes – partly paid for	121	9	62	6	183	7

Table 149: At this university do you have access to:

	Women		M	Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
A workspace, computer & phone (n=2551)	1087	76	863	77	1950	76	
A suitable space for student consultation (n=2528)	785	55	663	60	1448	57	
Financial support for your research e.g. support to attend a conference (n=2472)	530	38	474	44	1004	41	

Table 150: To what extent do you agree with the following statements:

	Agreed	Strongly or So %	omewhat	Disagree Strongly or Somewhat %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
I could work in either universities or in other sectors	88	85	86	8	9	8
I would like to remain in the university sector for the rest of my career	59	57	58	20	23	21
I am satisfied with my career opportunities in this university	41	40	41	40	38	39
I am satisfied with my career opportunities in the university sector as a whole	45	45	45	33	34	33
I would be able to move interstate to .	44	54	48	38	27	34
advance my career						

NB: Percentages across the rows for total sample may not add to 100% due to small number of don't know or neither agree/disagree responses.

Table 151: In the last five years to what extent have the following helped you in advancing your career or been a problem for you in holding back your career?

	Help Great/ Somewhat		Neither a problem or a help		Problem Major/ Somewhat	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=1429)	300	21	697	49	194	14
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=1427)	126	9	826	58	49	3
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=1423)	175	12	869	61	114	8
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=1417)	200	14	660	47	141	10
Men						
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=1116)	294	26	489	44	153	14
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=1113)	155	14	601	54	45	4
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=1115)	141	13	674	60	36	3
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=1106)	149	13	583	53	53	5
Total Sample						
The attitude within this university towards people of my age (n=2545)	594	23	1186	47	347	14
The attitude within this university towards people of my ethnic background (n=2540)	281	11	1427	56	94	4
The attitude within this university towards people of my gender (n=2538)	316	12	1543	61	150	6
The attitude within this university towards people with family responsibilities (n=2523)	349	14	1243	49	194	8

Table 152: Have you experienced any kind of harassment or bullying at work in the last five years?

	Wor	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Yes	202	14	126	11	328	13
No	1231	86	994	89	2225	87
Total	1433	100	1120	100	2553	100

Table 153: Have you taken, or seriously considered taking a formal case in relation to harassment or bullying at work in the last five years?

	Wo	Women		en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	81	40	48	38	129	39	
No	120	60	78	62	198	61	
Total	201	100	126	100	327	100	

Table 154: If not, why did you decide not to take a case? Multiple responses allowed.

	Won	Women		en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
The incident was too minor	36	28	24	30	60	29
I lacked faith in the complaints process	33	26	18	23	51	25
It would have made things worse for me	68	54	38	48	106	51

Table 155: Respondents who reported experiencing harassment were asked: Did the harassment have an adverse impact on your career?

	Women		Me	en	Total Sample		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Yes	87	43	56	46	143	44	
No	52	26	36	29	88	27	
Don't know	62	31	31	25	93	29	
Total	201	100	123	100	324	100	

### 4.7 Work and Family

These questions asked respondents to provide information related to their responsibilities for children and others who needed regular care. Other questions sought information on perceptions of work and family balance, and impediments to balancing work and family responsibilities. The findings from these questions for sessional teaching staff are presented in tables 156 to 165.

Table 156: Do you have caring responsibilities?

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Has caring responsibilities (children & or others who need regular care)	509	31	313	25	822	28
Details of those who reported any caring responsibilities						
Responsible for an adult who needs regular care, due to ill health, disability, age	136	8	89	7	225	8
Children under 18 years living at home	420	29	241	22	661	26
Children under 4 years	130	8	122	10	252	9
Children aged 5-12 years	238	14	117	9	355	12
Children aged 13 – 18 years	168	10	68	5	236	8

Table 157: What is your partners' employment status?

	Women		M	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Partner works full-time in university sector	97	11	47	7	144	9
Partner works full-time in another sector	582	64	260	38	842	53
Partner works part-time in university sector	36	4	46	7	82	5
Partner works part-time in another sector	90	10	145	21	235	15
Partner is retired or not employed	98	11	181	27	279	18
Total	903	100	679	100	1582	100

Table 158: Who is mainly responsible for the care of your children?

	,	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
I am	263	63	23	10	286	44	
My partner	8	2	76	32	84	13	
Shared equally with my partner	137	33	134	56	271	41	
Other	9	2	7	3	16	2	
Total sample	417	100	240	100	657	100	

Table 159: During the past five years has your work been affected by your family or caring responsibilities in any of the following ways?

	Wo	men	М	en	Total	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Having to work part-time	342	21	94	7	436	15
Having to take additional leave (other than parental leave)	169	10	62	5	231	8
Stress from home affecting my ability to do my job well	247	15	154	12	401	14
Missing opportunities to apply for continuing or fixed-term positions	192	12	78	6	270	9
Missing other opportunities e.g. to travel, attend conferences	272	16	131	10	403	14
Having to change jobs or responsibilities	133	8	52	4	185	6
Inability to complete qualifications	138	8	63	5	201	7
None of the above	771	46	749	60	1520	52

Table 160: Have you ever resigned from, or not taken up work in, a university due to caring responsibilities?

	Wo	omen	M	1en	Total	Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Have you ever resigned from, or not taken up work in, a university due to caring responsibilities = Yes	139	10	27	2	166	7
For how long were you out of the university sector as a	result of thi	is?				
Less than or equal to 12 months	59	50	15	62	74	53
1-2 years	18	16	6	25	24	17
2-5 years	21	18	3	13	24	17
More than 5 years	18	16	0	0	18	13
Total	116	100	24	100	140	100

Table 161: Thinking about balance between your work and the rest of your life, how often does work:

	Almost or O	,	Some	Sometimes		Rarely or Never	
Women	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	336	24	598	42	486	34	
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	332	23	547	38	541	38	
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your community	251	18	398	28	761	53	
Men							
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	228	20	427	38	455	41	
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	217	19	401	36	493	44	
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your community	167	15	310	28	617	55	
Total Sample							
Interfere with your responsibilities or activities outside work?	564	22	1025	40	941	37	
Keep you from spending the amount of time you would like with your family and friends?	549	22	948	37	1034	41	
Interfere with your ability to develop or maintain connections and friendship in your community	418	16	708	28	1378	54	
NB: Percentages do not add to 100% due to a num	ber of don't	know respor	nses.				

Table 162: Thinking about balance between your work and the rest of your life, how often does your personal life:

	Almost Always or Often		Some	Sometimes		or Never
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Women						
Interfere with your work activities?	93	7	449	31	879	62
Restrict the time you spend at work?	125	9	362	25	929	65
Men						
Interfere with your work activities?	93	8	325	29	693	62
Restrict the time you spend at work?	84	8	287	26	740	66
Total Sample						
Interfere with your work activities?	186	7	774	30	1572	62
Restrict the time you spend at work?	209	8	649	26	1669	66

NB: Percentages may not add to 100% due to small number of don't know responses.

Table 163: Thinking about your life in general, how often you feel rushed or pressed for time?

		Almost Always or Often		etimes	Rarely or Never		
	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Women	886	62	428	30	110	8	
Men	492	44	444	40	179	16	
Total Sample	1378	54	872	34	289	11	

Table 164: To what extent do you agree with the following statements:

	Strongly Agree / Agree %		Strongly Disagree / Disagree %			Don't know %			
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
There is adequate support in my work unit for mothers in their caring responsibilities	32	31	32	19	6	13	34	50	41
There is adequate support in my work unit for fathers in their caring responsibilities	22	28	25	11	11	11	51	46	48

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of neither agree/disagree responses.

Table 165: Do you see any of the following as being an impediment to balancing your work and family life:

		Major or somewhat of an impediment %		Minor Impediment %			Not an Impediment %		
	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample	Women	Men	Total Sample
Attitudes of my supervisors	17	18	17	12	10	11	63	64	63
Attitudes of my colleagues	12	11	11	13	14	14	67	67	67
Workloads	43	34	39	24	26	25	28	35	31

NB: Percentages across the rows do not add to 100% due to a number of don't know responses.

### 4.8 Parental Leave

The survey collected information on parental leave taken. There were 88 sessional staff who reported taking parental leave while employed at a university (63, or 4% of, women and 25, or 2% of, men). Three quarters of these people had taken parental leave only once as reported in table 166.

Table 166: Number of times parental leave had been taken

	W	Women		Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Once	47	75	18	72	65	74
Twice	13	21	4	16	17	19
Three or more times	3	5	3	12	6	7
Total	63	100	25	100	88	100

For the most recent occasion just over half (n=49, 60%) had taken the full amount of their entitlement, 12 reported that they had not and 20 did not know.

For those who did not take their full entitlement, 3 reported that household finances were a concern, 1 colleagues' workloads, 4 were concerned about the impact that leave would have on their career, 2 about the reaction of their colleagues and 2 the reaction of their supervisors. Two respondents stated that their partner was the primary carer and 4 were keen to get back to work.

In relation to paid leave, 54 people provided information on the amount of paid leave they took: 17 reported taking 1-2 weeks, 6 took 3-6 weeks, 15 took between 7-12 weeks and 12 took between 13-20 weeks, 4 reported taking more than 20 weeks.

In relation to unpaid leave, 44 people provided information on the amount of unpaid leave they took: 7 reported no unpaid leave, 3 reported taking 1-2 weeks, 3 took 3-6 weeks, 7 took between 7-12 weeks, 6 took between 13-20 weeks, and 18 took more than 20 weeks.

### 4.9 Income

The survey collected information on gross income and main source of income. This information is presented in tables 167 and 168.

Table 167: Total gross income per week

	Wo	men	N	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
\$2,995 or more pw (\$150,000 or more per year)	2	0	7	1	9	0
\$2,000-\$2,994 pw (\$104,000 - \$149,999 per year)	15	1	16	1	31	1
\$1,500-\$1,999 pw (\$78,000-\$103,999 per year)	16	1	29	3	45	2
\$1,000-\$1,499 pw (\$52,000-\$77,999 per year)	117	8	108	10	225	9
\$700-\$999 pw (\$36,400-\$51,999 per year)	167	12	106	10	273	11
\$500-\$699 pw (\$26,000-\$36,399 per year)	227	16	174	16	401	16
\$499 or less pw (25,999 or less)	842	61	654	60	1496	60
Total	1386	100	1094	100	2480	100

Table 168: What is your main source of income?

	Wo	men	М	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
University scholarship/ other scholarship	358	25	335	30	693	27
My sessional employment	542	38	399	36	941	37
Employment in another non-academic university position	77	5	42	4	119	5
Employment outside the university sector	246	17	221	20	467	18
My family (e.g. partner, parents, other family)	175	12	56	5	231	9
Pension/Income support as I am retired	24	2	60	5	84	3
Other Centrelink payment	11	1	4	0	15	1
Other	8	1	6	1	14	1
Total	1441	100	1123	100	2564	100

### 4.10 Retirement

Information relating to income in retirement and working arrangements in the transition to retirement is presented in tables 169 to 172.

Table 169: What are you expected income sources when you retire or as you get older or work less? Multiple responses allowed.

	Won	nen	Me	en	Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Unisuper	901	54	719	57	1620	56
Other Australian superannuation	590	35	448	36	1038	36
Overseas pension fund	66	4	55	4	121	4
Government pension	274	16	222	18	496	17
Own assets (including rent, properties, farms, business investments, interest, stocks, debentures,, bank account)	674	41	569	45	1243	43
Spouse or partner's income	465	28	155	12	620	21
Someone else's income	13	1	11	1	24	1
Don't know	137	8	125	10	262	9

Table 170: What will be your main income source in retirement?

	Wo	men	M	Men		Sample
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Unisuper	203	16	200	20	403	18
Australian superannuation	217	17	186	19	403	18
Overseas pension fund	17	1	12	1	29	1
Government pension	115	9	80	8	195	9
Own assets (including rent, properties, farms, business investments, interest, stocks, debentures,, bank account)	233	18	228	23	461	20
Spouse or partner's income	135	10	19	2	154	7
Someone else's income	1	0	1	0	2	0
Other	27	2	31	3	58	3
Don't know	345	27	237	24	582	25
Total	1293	100	994	100	2287	100

Table 171: As you move towards retirement, which of the following would you like to do, and which do you think you will be able to do? Multiple responses allowed.

Women	Like to	do this	Able to do this		
	N	%	N	%	
Continue working as I currently do	543	33	678	41	
Reduce number of hours worked each day	288	17	225	14	
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	482	29	352	21	
Reduce level of responsibility	155	9	145	9	
Seek contract or casual employment	232	14	276	17	
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	310	19	287	17	
Men					
Continue working as I currently do	533	43	583	46	
Reduce number of hours worked each day	246	20	219	17	
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	320	26	260	21	
Reduce level of responsibility	147	12	127	10	
Seek contract or casual employment	167	13	219	17	
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	213	17	219	17	
Total Sample					
Continue working as I currently do	1076	37	1261	43	
Reduce number of hours worked each day	534	18	444	15	
Reduce number of hours worked each week/fortnight	802	27	612	21	
Reduce level of responsibility	302	10	272	9	
Seek contract or casual employment	399	14	495	17	
Change the type of work (e.g. research or project work rather than teaching and administration)	523	18	506	17	

Table 172: Why do you think you may not be able to work the way you would ideally like? Multiple responses allowed.

	Women		Men		Total Sample	
	N	%	N	%	N	%
May not be able to afford to	395	24	288	23	683	23
My organisation is unlikely to support my preference	201	12	202	16	403	14
Too much impact on my final Defined Benefit superannuation payout	26	2	16	1	42	1
May lose organisational benefit such as office or funding	75	5	70	6	145	5